9

COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

SCHNEIDER ELECTRIC CANADA INC.



(hereinafter referred to as the "Company") Party of the First Part

AND



MoveUP

CANADIAN OFFICE AND PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES UNION, LOCAL 378

(hereinafter referred to as the "Union") Party of the Second Part

EFFECTIVE: April 1, <u>2021</u> to March 31, <u>2024</u>

Table of Contents

ARTICLE 1 - PURPOSE OF AGREEMENT1					
1.01	Purpose	. 1			
1.02	NO STRIKE OR LOCKOUT	. 1			
1.03	NO DISCRIMINATION	. 1			
1.04	INCORPORATED DOCUMENTS				
1.05	LEGISLATION	.1			
1.06	HEADINGS	.1			
ARTI	ARTICLE 2 - COMPANY RIGHTS2				
2.01	MANAGEMENTS RIGHTS	2			
2.02	MANAGEMENTS RESPONSIBILITIES	2			
2.03	EXERCISING OF MANAGEMENTS RIGHTS	2			
2.04	APPLICATION OF EMPLOYER POLICY	2			
ARTI	CLE 3 - UNION SECURITY AND RECOGNITION	2			
3.01	CERTIFICATION				
3.02	UNION MEMBERSHIP				
3.03	DUES AUTHORIZATION				
3.04	BARGAINING UNIT WORK				
3.05	CONTRACTING OUT	_			
3.06	Union Access	3			
3.07	Union Representatives	3			
3.08	EMPLOYEES ELECTED OR APPOINTED TO UNION OFFICE	3			
3.09	CONTINUATION IN BENEFIT PLANS	3			
3.10	LIST OF EMPLOYEES'	3			
3.11	JOB STEWARDS	•			
3.12	EMPLOYEE ELIGIBILITY	-			
3.13	BULLETIN BOARDS	•			
3.14	NO OTHER AGREEMENT	•			
3.15	INFORMATION FOR NEW EMPLOYEES	•			
3.16	INDEMNITY	4			
ARTI	CLE 4 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	5			
4.01	EXPLANATION OF GRIEVANCE – THE EMPLOYEE	5			
4.02	EXPLANATION OF GRIEVANCE	_			
4.03	POLICY GRIEVANCE	_			
4.04	DISMISSAL, SUSPENSION GRIEVANCES				
4.05	EMPLOYEE COMPLAINT	_			
4.06	STEP I				
4.07	STEP II				
4.08	STEP III ARBITRATION PROCEDURE				
4.09	TIME LIMIT EXTENSION	•			
4.10	START GRIEVANCE AT STEP II	•			
4.11	DISCLOSURE INFORMATION	•			
4.12	EXPEDITED ARBITRATION	-			
4.13	GRIEVANCE MEDIATION	8			

ARTI	CLE 5 - SENIORITY	9
5.01	SENIORITY DEFINED	9
5.02	PROBATIONARY EMPLOYEE	9
5.03	SENIORITY LIST	
5.04	LOSS OF SENIORITY	-
5.05	PROTECTION OF SENIORITY	10
ARTI	CLE 6 - EMPLOYEE CATEGORIES	10
6.01	PERMANENT FULL TIME EMPLOYEES	10
6.02	PART TIME REGULAR EMPLOYEES	10
6.03	TEMPORARY EMPLOYEES	11
ARTI	CLE 7 - JOB VACANCIES	13
7.01	JOB POSTINGS	13
7.02	JOB SELECTION	13
7.03	PROBATIONARY EMPLOYEES	14
7.04	LATERAL TRANSFER	
7.05	NEW POSITION	14
ARTI	CLE 8 - DISPLACEMENT, LAYOFF AND RECALL	14
8.01	NOTICE OF DISPLACEMENT OR LAYOFF	14
8.02	LAYOFF	14
8.03	BUMPING PROCEDURE	15
8.04	NOTICE OF LAYOFF	15
8.05	RECALL	_
8.06	EMPLOYEES ON RECALL LIST	
8.07	NOTICE OF RECALL	
8.08	RECALL PROCEDURE	
8.09	SALARY PROTECTION	16
ARTIC	CLE 9 - DISCHARGE AND TERMINATION	16
9.01	Union Representation	16
9.02	INADEQUATE PERFORMANCE	17
9.03	PROGRESSIVE DISCIPLINE	17
9.04	TERMINATION NOTICE	17
ARTIC	CLE 10 - OCCUPATIONAL HEALTH AND SAFETY	17
10.01	HEALTH AND SAFETY COMMITTEE	17
10.02	COMMITTEE MEETINGS	17
10.03	COMMITTEE PURPOSE	17
10.04	MEETING MINUTES	
10.05	SAFETY EQUIPMENT AND CLOTHING	18
10.06	LEGISLATION	
10.07	PAID LEAVE FOR FIRST AID TICKET	18
10.08	Premium for First Aid Ticket	
10.09	HEALTH AND SAFETY EDUCATION	18
ARTI	CLE 11 - STATUTORY HOLIDAYS	19
11.01	RECOGNIZED HOLIDAYS	19

ARTIC	LE 12 - ANNUAL VACATION	19
12.01	YEAR OF HIRE VACATION	19
12.02	VACATION ENTITLEMENT	,
12.03	STATUTORY HOLIDAY DURING VACATION	20
12.04	VACATION PAY	20
12.05	SCHEDULING VACATION	20
12.06	TERMINATION OF EMPLOYMENT	
12.07	EMPLOYMENT STANDARDS	
12.08	SUPPLEMENTARY VACATION PAYOUT OPTION	21
12.09	CALL BACK FROM VACATION	21
ARTIC	LE 13 - BENEFIT PLANS	21
13.01	MAINTAINING BENEFITS DURING A DISPUTE	21
13.02	COVERAGE ELIGIBILITY	21
13.03	Premiums	21
13.04	EXTENDED HEALTH/DENTAL PLAN	21
13.05	SICK LEAVE ENTITLEMENTS	21
13.06	SHORT TERM DISABILITY AND LONG TERM DISABILITY	23
13.07	MEDICAL CERTIFICATE	23
13.08	INJURY OR ILLNESS AT WORK	23
13.09	EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PLAN	23
13.10	LIFE INSURANCE /AD&D	23
ARTIC	LE 14 - HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME	24
14.01	Hours of Work	24
14.02	REST PERIODS	•
14.03	Overtime	•
14.04	BANKED OVERTIME	24
14.05	Unscheduled Overtime	24
14.06	MEAL ALLOWANCE	24
14.07	SCHEDULED OVERTIME	25
ARTIC	LE 15 - TRAVEL ALLOWANCES AND LIVING EXPENSES	25
15.01	Expenses	25
15.02	TRAVEL TIME	_
15.03	MILEAGE	-
15.04	COMPANY RELOCATION	26
ARTIC	LE 16 - LEAVE OF ABSENCE	26
16.01	LEAVE WITHOUT PAY	26
16.02	Union Leave	26
16.03	MATERNITY AND/OR ADOPTION LEAVE	27
16.04	EXTENDED LEAVE REQUESTS	
16.05	PARENTAL LEAVE	•
16.06	BENEFIT COVERAGE	•
16.07	VACANCIES DUE TO LEAVES	
16.08	APPLICATION OF SICK LEAVE	28
16.09	CITIZENSHIP LEAVE	28
16.10	NO CALL BACK FROM LEAVE OF ABSENCE	28

16.11	JURY DUTY	
16.12	BEREAVEMENT LEAVE	-
16.13	DOMESTIC OR SEXUAL VIOLENCE LEAVE	-
16.14	COMPASSIONATE CARE LEAVE	29
ARTI	CLE 17 - NATIONAL SECURITY	30
ARTI	CLE 18 - SALARIES	30
18.01	JOB DESCRIPTIONS	_
18.02	NEW OR CHANGED BARGAINING UNIT POSITIONS	-
18.03	SALARY SCALES	-
18.04	HIRING RATE	-
18.05	PROMOTIONAL INCREASE	
18.06	SUBSTITUTION PAY	
18.07	TEMPORARY PROMOTION	
18.08	INADEQUATE PERFORMANCE	_
18.09 18.10	SALARY ADJUSTMENTSLENGTH OF SERVICE INCREASE	
18.11	COLA	_
		-
ARTI	CLE 19 - PENSION PLAN AND RETIREMENT PROVISIONS	
19.01	DEFINED CONTRIBUTION PENSION PLAN PARTICIPATION OPTIONAL NEW EMPLOYEES	
19.02	PLAN INFORMATION	
19.03	RETIREMENT AGE	
19.04	NO MANDATORY RETIREMENT AGE	34
ARTI	CLE 20 - SEVERANCE PAY	34
20.01	SEVERANCE PAY ENTITLEMENT	34
20.02		
20.03	SEVERANCE AND RECALL	34
ARTI	CLE 21 - TECHNOLOGICAL OR PROCEDURAL CHANGES	35
21.01	NOTICE OF TECHNOLOGICAL CHANGE	35
21.02	TRAINING OPTIONS	35
21.03	RED CIRCLING	35
21.04	RETRAINING	35
21.05	AUTOMATIC APPLICANT	35
21.06	REFUSAL OF RETRAINING	
21.07	DISPLACEMENT PROCEDURE	35
ARTI	CLE 22 - EDUCATION	36
22.01	EDUCATION REIMBURSEMENT	36
22.02	APPROVAL	36
22.03	PROOF OF REGISTRATION	36
22.04	Eligibility	36
ARTI	CLE 23 - EMPLOYEE PERSONNEL FILES	36
23.01	EMPLOYEE ACCESS TO PERSONNEL FILE	२ 6
23.02		-
23.03		

23.04	PURGING PERSONNEL FILE	37
ARTIC	CLE 24 - SEXUAL AND PERSONAL HARASSMENT	37
ARTIC	CLE 25 - GENERAL PROVISION	39
25.01	Work at Home	
25.02	JOINT CONSULTATION COMMITTEE	
25.03	USE OF LUNCH ROOM	39
ARTIC	CLE 26 - SAVINGS PROVISIONS	40
26.01	GOVERNMENT ACTION AFFECTING AGREEMENT	·
26.02	AGREEMENT SUPERSEDES COMPANY POLICY	•
26.03	SUCCESSORSHIP	40
ARTIC	CLE 27 - TERM OF AGREEMENT	40
27.01	DURATION	40
27.02	NOTICE TO BARGAIN	
27.03	COMMENCEMENT OF BARGAINING	
27.04	CHANGE IN AGREEMENT	
27.05	AGREEMENT TO CONTINUE IN FORCE	-
27.06	EFFECTIVE DATE OF AGREEMENT	Telephone and the second secon
27.07	EXCLUSION OF OPERATION: SECTION 50(2), LRC	-
	CLE 28 – DEFINED CONTRIBUTION PENSION PLAN (DCPP): CHING PROGRAM	
28.01	DCPP MATCHING PROGRAM FOR EMPLOYEES	
		•
	NDIX "A" - SALARY SCALES	_
	EKLY SALARY SCALES - APRIL 1, 2021 – 2.00%	
	EKLY SALARY SCALES - APRIL 1, 2022 – 2.00%	
	EKLY SALARY SCALES - APRIL 1, 2023 – 2.00%	
APPE	NDIX "F" - FLEXTIME	46
APPE	NDIX "G" - PENSION PLAN	49
LETTE	ER OF UNDERSTANDING #5	53
RE: AI	DS AND COMMUNICABLE DISEASES	53
LETTE	ER OF UNDERSTANDING #8	54
RE: CH	HRISTMAS PLANT SHUTDOWN	54
	R OF UNDERSTANDING #15	
	HASED IN RETIREMENT	
LETTE:	R OF UNDERSTANDING #16 Underlined type indicates changed or new language	56

ARTICLE 1 - PURPOSE OF AGREEMENT

1.01 Purpose

The purpose of this Agreement is to maintain a harmonious relationship between the Company and its employees at its works at 130-13120 Vanier Place, Richmond, BC V6V 2J2; to define clearly the hours of work, rates of pay and conditions of employment; to provide for an amicable method of settling differences which may from time to time arise and to promote the mutual interest of the Company and its employees; to promote and maintain such conditions of employment, and in recognition whereof, the Parties hereto covenant and agree as follows:

1.02 No Strike or Lockout

As it is the desire of both the Company and the Union to maintain good contractual relations, the Company agrees that there will be no lock-out of its employees and the Union agrees that there will be no strikes or other collective action which will stop or interfere with plant or office operations during the term of the Agreement as set forth in the preamble. It shall be no violation of this Agreement for employees to refuse to cross a legal picket line.

1.03 No Discrimination

Neither the Union nor the Company, in carrying out their obligations under this Agreement, shall discriminate in matters of hiring, training, promotion, transfer, layoff, discharge or otherwise because of race, colour, ancestry, place of origin, religion, marital status, family status, physical or mental disability, age, sex, sexual orientation, or any other grounds under the BC Human Rights Act.

1.04 Incorporated Documents

All Memoranda or Letters of Understanding and Appendices attached to this Agreement shall be deemed to be incorporated into this Agreement as if set forth in full herein in writing and shall so apply.

1.05 Legislation

The Parties agree that where the Employment Standards Act or successor provide superior conditions to those contained in this Agreement, those superior terms and conditions shall apply.

1.06 Headings

Headings and sub-headings used in this Agreement are inserted for convenience and reference purposes only and shall not be used as an aid for interpretation.

ARTICLE 2 - COMPANY RIGHTS

2.01 Managements Rights

It is recognized that the management and operation of the offices and works, and the direction of the employees is vested exclusively in the Company, which maintains all rights and responsibilities of management not specifically modified by this Agreement.

2.02 Managements Responsibilities

It is recognized that it is the exclusive function of the Company

- a) to maintain order, discipline and efficiency;
- b) to determine the number and location of plants, method of manufacturing, production, schedules and manufacturing processes.

2.03 Exercising of Managements Rights

It is understood that these functions will be exercised in a manner consistent with the terms of this Agreement.

2.04 Application of Employer Policy

Where a difference arises out of any provision contained in this Agreement, and the subject matter is also covered in any policy, rule, regulation, guidelines, directive or similar instrument of the Employer, this Agreement shall take precedence.

ARTICLE 3 - UNION SECURITY AND RECOGNITION

3.01 Certification

This Agreement shall apply solely to employees in the bargaining unit for which the Union is certified under the Labour Relations Code of British Columbia or any successor legislation.

3.02 Union Membership

All bargaining unit employees shall, as a condition of employment, remain members of the Union and shall pay the regular monthly Union dues to the Union for the term of the Agreement. The Company further agrees that all new employees hired subsequent to the effective date of the Agreement, shall as a condition of employment, fifteen days from the date of employment, become and remain members of the Union.

3.03 Dues Authorization

Upon written authorization from the employee, the Company agrees to deduct Union initiation fees, dues and assessments from the wages of each employee and to transmit the monies so collected to the Union, once monthly, together with a list of employees, their current addresses and phone number, from whom such deductions have been made.

3.04 Bargaining Unit Work

Work normally performed by employees within the bargaining unit shall continue to be performed by employees within the bargaining unit.

3.05 Contracting Out

The Company will not contract out work normally performed by employees within the bargaining unit except only in cases of work of a non-continuing short term duration or in emergency circumstances, when qualified employees in the bargaining unit are not available. The Company further agrees that it will not contract out work normally performed by employees within the bargaining unit which will deny promotional opportunities to sufficiently qualified bargaining unit employees, or which will result in any displacement of employees within the bargaining unit, unless agreed by the Union.

3.06 Union Access

The Representative(s) of the Union shall have the right to contact the employees at their place of employment on matters respecting the Agreement or its administration. The Union will obtain authorization from the Company as to appropriate time for such contact before meeting the employees.

3.07 Union Representatives

The Company will not discriminate against any employee because of membership in the Union. They will permit the Officers or Representatives of the Union, who are employees of the Company, to deal with grievances during working hours without loss of pay provided prior approval is obtained from the Supervisor concerned.

3.08 Employees elected or Appointed to Union Office

The Company further agrees to pay the grievor and a steward their regular pay for time spent in arbitration during their regularly scheduled hours, unless they are away from work due to authorized leave of absence, medical leave or as a disciplinary measure. The Company will grant leave of absence without pay to one employee who is elected or appointed to a full-time position either with the Local or the International Union. In the event that such an employee returns to the Company they shall be reinstated to their former or equivalent classification at a salary which will include any wage rate increases and other benefits which have occurred in their absence.

3.09 Continuation in Benefit Plans

An employee on leave in accordance with paragraph 3.08 above shall have the right to participate in the Company's Medical Plan, and Income Continuance Plan with the Union paying the cost of such participation to the Company.

3.10 List of Employees'

The Company shall supply the Union monthly with a list of all employee hiring's, transfers, promotions and terminations.

3.11 Job Stewards

The Company acknowledges the right of the Union to appoint or otherwise select one (1) <u>Job</u> Steward for each fifteen (15) employees to assist employees in presenting their grievances to the representatives of the Company. The Union will notify the Company of the names of such Stewards. The Company will furnish the Union with names of the Company representatives.

<u>In the case where only one steward is selected, either due to 15 or less employees or due to Union choice, one back-up steward may be selected.</u>

3.12 Employee Eligibility

Employees shall not be eligible to serve as Stewards, Union Officers, members of the Negotiating Committee or any Union committee unless on the active payroll of the Company.

3.13 Bulletin Boards

At least one (1) bulletin board shall be maintained for the posting of the Company and Union notices to employees represented by the Union. While the content of the Union notices shall be at the sole discretion of the Union, the Company reserves the right to veto the posting of notices of a derogatory, provocative or political nature.

3.14 No Other Agreement

No employee covered by this Agreement shall be required or permitted to make a written or oral agreement with the Company or any of its representative which conflicts with any of the terms or conditions of this Agreement.

3.15 Information for New Employees

A new employee shall be advised by the Employer that a collective agreement is in effect which defines terms and conditions of employment and provides for deduction of Union dues. A new employee shall be introduced to <u>their</u> Shop Steward by a representative of the Employer. The Company agrees that a Union Steward will be given an opportunity to meet with each new employee within regular working hours, without loss of pay for thirty (30) minutes sometime during the first thirty (30) days of employment for the purpose of Union orientation.

3.16 Indemnity

The Company will indemnify and hold harmless Company employees from legal liabilities imposed upon them arising from their normal course of employment save in the case of gross negligence or wilful misconduct by an employee.

ARTICLE 4 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

4.01 Explanation of Grievance – The Employee

The Parties to this Agreement are agreed that it is of the utmost importance to adjust complaints and grievances as quickly as possible in accordance with the procedures as set out in this Article. For the purpose of this Article the word "employee" when used, will be interpreted to refer to any employee of the Employer who is a member of the bargaining unit. The grievor shall be allowed the necessary time off with pay to attend grievance meetings with the Company.

4.02 Explanation of Grievance

In this Agreement, unless the context otherwise requires, "grievance" means any dispute or difference between the Parties to this Agreement concerning the discipline or dismissal of any employee or any dispute or difference between the Parties to the Agreement concerning its interpretation, application, operation, or any alleged violation thereof, including any questions as to whether any matter is arbitrable. All grievances of disputes arising during the life of this Agreement shall be settled without stoppage of work and without strike or lockout.

4.03 Policy Grievance

Where either Party to this Agreement disputes the general application, interpretation, operation, or alleged violation of any provision of this Agreement, either Party may initiate a policy grievance in writing within thirty (30) days of the date of becoming aware of the action or the circumstances giving rise to the policy grievance. It is understood that in the event an employee, for any reason, does not sign a complaint in accordance with Article 4.06, this will in no way restrict or limit the Union from raising a grievance.

- (a) The grievance Party, i.e. either the Union Representative or the Employer Representative, or their nominee(s), shall initiate same by letter. Within five (5) working days of receipt of such written notice, the principals or their nominees shall meet and attempt to resolve the grievance
- (b) If the grievance is not resolved, the grievance may be submitted to arbitration as set out in Article 4.08.

4.04 Dismissal, Suspension Grievances

Grievance concerning dismissal or suspension of an employee may be submitted directly to Step II, Article 4.07 at the option of the grieving Party, within ten (10) working days of the termination or suspension.

4.05 Employee Complaint

Should the employee have a complaint, the employee along with the Shop Steward whenever possible, will normally discuss such complaint with <u>their</u> immediate supervisor in an effort to resolve same. Such discussion will take place not later than ten (10) working days after the event causing the complaint or within ten (10) working days from the time the employee became aware of the event causing the complaint.

4.06 STEP I

Should a complaint be unresolved, the complaint, signed by the employee, may be submitted by the Shop Steward to the immediate supervisor in writing, with a copy to the Union, and to the Human Resources Manager not later than ten (10) working days from the date the complaint was first discussed under the complaint procedure, and will be considered a Step 1 grievance.

The supervisor will discuss the grievance as required with the Shop Steward and/or Union Representative and render a decision in writing to the Shop Steward with a copy to the Union and the Human Resources Manager with ten (10) working days of the date of referral to Step I.

4.07 STEP II

Should a grievance be unresolved at Step I, the Union may refer the matter to Step II by writing to the Human Resources Manager with a copy to the supervisor within ten (10) working days of receipt of the decision at Step I.

Within five (5) working days of receipt of the Union's referral to Step II, the Human Resources Manager will discuss the grievance with representatives of the Union.

Within ten (10) working days of receipt of the Union's referral to Step II, the Human Resources Manager or will submit their decision to the Union in writing.

Within fifteen (15) working days of receipt of the written reply at Step II, the Union may refer the grievance to arbitration as set out in Article 4.08.

4.08 Step III Arbitration Procedure

a) Any grievance which has been processed through the relevant steps of the grievance procedure without being settled may be submitted to a single arbitrator.

At the time that either Party serves notice, in writing, of its intention to proceed to arbitration, it shall at the same time notify the other Party of the names of potential arbitrators. The other Party shall not be obligated to agree of any of the names put forward. Nevertheless the Union and the Company shall, within five (5) working days of notification being received by the other Party, agree on a single arbitrator.

Should the Parties fail to agree on the selection of an arbitrator within the prescribed time limit, application may be made by either Party pursuant to Section 86 of the Labour Relations Code of British Columbia to appoint an arbitrator.

- b) The arbitrator shall be requested to render a decision within a period of one (1) month following <u>their</u> appointment. The arbitrator's decision shall be final and binding on both Parties to this Agreement.
- c) The arbitrator shall not be vested with the power to change, modify or alter any part of this Collective Agreement except under the provisions of Section 89 of the Labour Relations Code of British Columbia.

d) Each Party shall pay one-half (1/2) of the fees and expenses of the arbitrator, including any disbursements incurred by the arbitrations proceedings.

4.09 Time Limit Extension

Time limits specified in Article 12 are directory and may be extended by *mutual* agreement between the two Parties.

4.10 Start Grievance at Step II

The processing of any grievance may begin with Step II by mutual agreement of the Parties.

4.11 Disclosure Information

The Parties agree to provide each other, in a timely manner, with all relevant facts applicable to any existing grievance.

4.12 Expedited Arbitration

For the purpose of accelerating the resolution of applicable grievances, without compromising natural justice or due process, the Company and the Union hereby agree to implement the expedited arbitration procedure set forth below:

- (a) By mutual agreement, the Parties may refer any matter properly submitted in accordance with the provisions of the grievance procedure to expedited arbitration.
- (b) Except as otherwise provided, the expedited arbitration hearing(s) shall be held within thirty (30) calendar days of the date of appointment of a single arbitrator. The Parties will agree to a single arbitrator in a timely fashion. If agreement cannot be reached, either party may apply to the Minister of Labour for British Columbia to appoint the arbitrator.
- (c) The Parties may agree <u>to</u> extend the time limits as necessary, subject to mutual consent.
- (d) The Parties may, by mutual agreement, refer a group of grievances, related or unrelated, to be heard hereunder by a single arbitrator.
- (e) Grievances shall be presented during expedited arbitration by a designated representative of the Union and a designated representative of the Company, who shall not be external representatives such as lawyers. A Union Business Representative shall be considered a legitimate advocate for the purpose of expedited arbitration. If the Employer has no designated representatives in their employ, the parties agree they may utilize external representatives.

Term: April 1, 2021 - March 31, 2024

- (f) The decision of the expedited arbitrator shall be:
 - (i) rendered in writing within thirty (30) calendar days following the date of conclusion of the applicable hearing(s), unless an extension is otherwise agreed to by the Company and the Union. The arbitrator shall endeavour to make a written award which is as brief as possible;
 - (ii) consistent with the terms of the Agreement;
 - (iii) confined to the grievance(s) referred to them;
 - (iv) final and binding upon the Company and the Union and upon any employee in the bargaining unit affected by it; and
 - (v) of no precedential value and shall not be referred to by either Party in any other proceeding.
- (g) During the course of expedited arbitration, with mutual consent, the Parties may empower the arbitrator to mediate between them by making such suggestions and doing such things as they deem right and proper to encourage settlement of the grievance.
- (h) The Company and the Union shall equally share the cost of the fees and expenses of the arbitrator and hearing room.

4.13 Grievance Mediation

The Parties may mutually agree to refer the outstanding dispute to the mediation process as follows:

If a difference arises between the Parties relating to the dismissal, discipline or suspension of an Employee, or to the interpretation, application, operation or alleged violation of this Agreement, including any question as to whether a matter is arbitrable, during the term of the Collective Agreement, <u>KEN SAUNDERS</u>, or a substitute agreed to by the Parties, shall at the request of either Party:

- (a) investigate the difference,
- (b) define the issue in the difference, and
- (c) make written recommendations to resolve the difference

within thirty (30) days of the date of receipt of the request and, for those thirty (30) days from that date, time does not run in respect of the grievance procedure.

The facts of the matter in dispute shall be presented during Grievance Mediation by a designated representative of the Union and a designated representative of the Employer, who shall not be lawyers.

Mr. <u>Saunders</u>, or the substitute agreed to by the Parties, shall remain seized for the life of the Collective Agreement regarding the implementation, application or interpretation of any agreements arising from the operation of this Article.

ARTICLE 5 - SENIORITY

5.01 Seniority Defined

- (a) Seniority shall mean length of continuous service with the Company, accumulated within the bargaining unit, subject to the other provisions of this Article 5.
- (b) Notwithstanding anything, an employee shall only be granted appropriate continuous service credit, that is, seniority, for employment with the Company outside of the bargaining unit after <u>they have</u> entered or re-entered the bargaining unit, as the case may be, for the purpose of vacation entitlement and in accordance with this Agreement.
- (c) When two (2) or more employees commence work with the Company on the same day the procedure for establishing their relative seniority shall be as follows:
 - (i) The employee who commenced work at the earliest hour of the day shall be senior; or
 - (ii) When the employee commenced work at the same hour on the same day, or their start times on the same day of commencement of work cannot be established, their relative seniority shall be determined by a method of random selection mutually agreed between the Company and the Union.

5.02 Probationary Employee

After an employee has accumulated a period of service of three (3) months with the Company, they shall be granted seniority from the date of their employment. During such three (3) month period the employee shall be on a probationary basis.

The probationary period may be extended by mutual agreement between the Union and the Company.

The company will provide regular feedback to the employee regarding their progress throughout the probation period.

5.03 Seniority List

A seniority list of employees will be maintained by the Company and a copy will be sent once a year to the Union on the 15^{th} of January.

5.04 Loss of Seniority

An employee shall lose <u>their</u> seniority only if <u>they</u>:

- a) voluntarily quits the employ of the Company;
- b) is discharged for just cause;
- c) is on lay off and fails to report back to work within seven (7) calendar days of a Notice of Recall by registered mail to the last address on record with the Company;

- d) is laid off for a period in excess of the recall period provided for in paragraph 8.05 a) and b);
- e) leaves the bargaining unit to take a position excluded under the Labour Relations Code of British Columbia and is thus required to withdraw from the Union, except as allowed under Clause 5.05.

5.05 Protection of Seniority

An employee who leaves the bargaining unit voluntarily (i.e. through promotion) will be granted accumulated seniority for the purpose of re-entry to the bargaining unit provided that such re-entry occurs within a period of one year of the date of leaving the bargaining unit and the employee continues to remit Union dues. Such seniority may be used for;

- a) Bumping within the period of one year only to return to the position the employee held prior to leaving the bargaining unit.
- b) Applying for a vacancy through the job posting provisions of Article 7.
- c) The Company and the Union may allow the employee re-entry into the Bargaining Unit through any other method by mutual agreement.

ARTICLE 6 - EMPLOYEE CATEGORIES

6.01 Permanent Full Time Employees

Permanent Full-Time employees are engaged on an on-going basis at 37 ½ hours per week. Permanent Full-Time employees shall be covered by all of the terms and conditions of this Agreement except those which apply specifically to Temporary or Permanent Part Time employees.

6.02 Part Time Regular Employees

A Part Time Regular employee is one hired to fill a part time on-going position vacated by a Part Time Regular employee or to fill a new part time position which is of a continuing part time nature.

Part Time Regular employees will work according to a regular part time schedule with regular days and hours of work. A Part Time Regular employee shall not work more than seventy per cent (70%) of the normal monthly hours as established in Article 13.

a) Probation for Part Time Regular Employees

A Part Time Regular employee, who works a five (5) day week Monday through Friday will conclude their probationary period as provided by Article 5.02 after having worked the equivalent hours as described for the probationary period.

Be credited with Seniority and service back to the date of hire upon completion of the probationary period and such credit during that period and hence forth shall be in accordance with hours worked for the company provided the employee retains membership in the Union. b) Layoff for Part Time Regular Employees

Part Time Regular Employees will be laid off in accordance with their seniority. No Part Time Regular employee will exercise bumping or recall rights over a Permanent Full Time Employee.

- c) Part Time Regular Employee Benefits
 - i) Part Time Regular Employees will not be entitled to coverage under the benefit plans and in lieu thereof will be paid at the rate of 110% of the rate they would have otherwise attained.
 - ii) Part Time Regular Employees are entitled to receive sick leave on a prorata basis to cover scheduled days off work.
 - iii) Part Time Regular Employees will be paid for Statutory Holidays on a prorata basis and accumulate vacation entitlement on a prorata basis and will be entitled to vacation pay and entitlement on a prorata basis.
 - iv) Part Time Regular Employees shall receive salary step increases in accordance with their accumulated service and have their salary calculated by multiplying their appropriate hourly rate times the hours worked. They will also receive a 10% premium on gross salary for shifts which start after 12:00 pm.
 - v) Part Time Regular Employees shall have the right to apply to full time regular positions but seniority shall be determined on a pro-rata basis.

6.03 Temporary Employees

a) Definition of Temporary Job Vacancy

A temporary job vacancy shall be deemed to exist when the Employer undertakes:

- i) replace temporarily a permanent employee in the bargaining unit who is absent due to sick leave, Workers' Compensation or any other approved leave of absence; or
- ii) replace temporarily a temporary employee in the bargaining unit who is absent due to sick leave, Workers' Compensation or any other approved leave of absence; or
- iii) cover peak work lead conditions or special projects; or
- iv) provide summer employment for students.
- b) Duration of a Temporary Vacancy

The duration of a temporary vacancy shall not exceed six (6) months without mutual agreement of the Company and the Union to extend.

c) Filling a Temporary Vacancy

The duration of a temporary vacancy shall not exceed six (6) months without mutual agreement of the Company and the Union to extend.

- i) All temporary job vacancies which are longer than four (4) consecutive work weeks must be posted and filled in accordance with Article 7. Preference shall be given to current employees.
- ii) A job posting for a temporary vacancy must specify the start date and the end date and any change thereto must be mutually agreed to by the Company and the Union.
- d) Status of Employees Who Fill Temporary Vacancies
 - i) A permanent employee who fills a temporary vacancy shall continue to be deemed to be a permanent employee.
 - ii) Any person other than a permanent employee who fills a temporary vacancy shall be deemed to be a temporary employee.
- e) Restriction on Use of Temporary Employees

No person who is classified as a temporary employee shall work more than a total of one hundred and twenty-five (125) days in any calendar year, except by mutual agreement between the Company and the Union. Temporary employees, who obtain a regular position without an interruption in service, shall have their seniority backdated to the date they were last hired.

- f) Effect of Conclusion of a Temporary Vacancy
 - a) At the conclusion of a temporary vacancy, if filled by a permanent employee, that permanent employee shall be returned by the Company to <u>their</u> previous job position and work location and shall be kept "whole" in all respects under the Collective Agreement as if <u>they</u> had remained working in said former job position.
 - b) At the conclusion of a temporary vacancy, if filled by a temporary employee, that temporary employee shall be terminated by the Company, unless <u>their</u> employment is continued by the Company in accordance with this Article and all other applicable provisions of the Collective Agreement through either:
 - i) filling another temporary vacancy; or
 - ii) filling a permanent vacancy.
- g) Hours of Work Temporary Employees

Hours of work will normally be between 7:15 am and 5:00 pm or as is mutually agreed to by the Parties and will not exceed 7.5 hours per day and 37.5 hours per week.

Note: Flextime will not apply unless agreed to by the Department Supervisor

h) Rates of Pay – Temporary Employees

Rates of pay will be in accordance with the Bi-Weekly Salary Scales, except that former employees will be paid a minimum of the salary they had previously attained.

i) Vacation Pay – Temporary Employees

In lieu of vacation, temporary employees shall on termination be paid four percent (4%) of gross earnings.

j) Benefit Entitlement – Temporary Employees

Temporary employees upon completion of three (3) months of continuous service shall be eligible to participate in the Health and Welfare Plans of the Company except for the Pension Plan and the Group Insurance Plan.

k) Collective Agreement Exemptions – Temporary Employees

Temporary employees shall be exempt from coverage under the following provisions of the Collective Agreement: Clause 5.01 temporary employees shall not accrue any seniority, except in accordance with Clause e) above, Articles 6 & 7, however temporary employees shall be given preference in appointment to job vacancies over outside hires provided they meet the applicable job selection criteria, Clause 7.03 Articles 19 and 20.

Except as expressly provided otherwise by this Article, all of the provisions of the Collective Agreement shall apply in full with respect to all temporary employees.

ARTICLE 7 - JOB VACANCIES

7.01 Job Postings

When a position in the bargaining unit requires filling, the vacancy will be posted for not less than five (5) working days so that employees in the unit may have the opportunity of applying. Such posting shall occur prior to outside advertisement. The bulletin will state the job title, salary range, hours of work and a description of duties as stated in the job description. A copy of the job vacancy posting will be sent to the Union at the same time it is posted.

7.02 Job Selection

Preference in appointments to jobs within the bargaining unit shall be given to applicants in the bargaining unit provided they have the necessary ability, experience, and skill. If there is no applicant within the bargaining unit with the ability, experience and skill, then the Company may fill the vacancy by hiring outside the bargaining unit. Such outside hire must meet the qualifications for the job. Should more than one employee within the bargaining unit have the ability, experience and skill to fill a job vacancy and should the ability, experience and skill be relatively equal then preference shall be given to the senior employee as defined under paragraph 5.01.

7.03 Probationary Employees

An employee who has not completed <u>their</u> probationary period as provided for by Clause 5.02 shall not be eligible to apply for job postings unless otherwise agreed by the Company.

7.04 Lateral Transfer

An employee who has applied for and has received a lateral transfer to an equal level job shall not be eligible to apply to a subsequent job of an equal level for a period of twelve (12) months unless otherwise agreed by the Company.

7.05 New Position

Prior to recruitment, the Company will notify the Union of any new job including any new non-bargaining unit jobs. The Parties will meet at the request of either Party discuss inclusion of such new job(s) if the assertion is that the job is excluded from the bargaining unit. The Company will prepare and provide the Union with a copy of the job description.

In the event that the Parties cannot reach agreement, the dispute shall be resolved by the arbitration procedure defined in Article 4 of this Agreement.

Non-bargaining unit position presently in existence which may subsequently require filling are not part of this Clause.

ARTICLE 8 - DISPLACEMENT, LAYOFF AND RECALL

8.01 Notice of Displacement or Layoff

If a reduction of staff is necessary, the Company shall notify the Union at least thirty (30) calendar days prior to notifying the employees of the layoff, and the following procedure shall be adopted. At the time of notification, the Company will meet with the Union to discuss the reason(s) for the lay-off, any alternatives which may exist, and all other options available to those affected employees. It shall be the intent that all temporary employees will be laid off first then the permanent employees in the bargaining unit with the least amount of seniority shall be the first laid off provided there are other employees in the bargaining unit who have greater seniority and have the ability to do the job(s);

8.02 Layoff

The employee in a job classification with the least amount of seniority will be the first laid off from the job.

Page 14

8.03 Bumping Procedure

- (a) An employee in the above circumstances may displace an employee in an equivalent or lower classification with less seniority provided they have the skill and basic knowledge to perform the job at a satisfactory level within a reasonable period of familiarization. In these cases the employee shall retain their rate if it is not beyond the maximum or if their rate is beyond the maximum the employee will be paid the maximum rate for the job.
- (b) Employees who are displaced from their job as a result of such bump-back procedure, may themselves bump-back and displace employees having less seniority provided they have the necessary skill and basic knowledge to perform the job at a satisfactory level within a reasonable period of familiarization.
- (c) Classifications are ranked according to the top rate in the Salary Scale progression.

8.04 Notice of Layoff

Employees concerned shall be given notice of layoff or a payment equal to salary in lieu of notice. Two options shall be provided in the case of a payment, employees can choose either salary continuance per the current payroll cycle or lump sum payment. Payment amount will be as follows:

Six (6) months continuous service 4 weeks Three (3) years continuous service 8 weeks

8.05 Recall

- (a) Any employee with six (6) months or more of service who is laid off due to lack of work or redundancy, shall be placed on the recall list for a period of eighteen (18) months.
- (b) Any employee with twelve (12) months or more of service who is laid off due to lack of work or redundancy, shall be placed on the recall list for an additional six (6) months if the employee confirms their availability for recall immediately prior to the expiration of the first eighteen (18) months on the recall list.

8.06 Employees on Recall List

The Company will first hire employees who are on the recall list for any temporary part-time work that they are qualified to perform.

Employees by either accepting or rejecting any temporary or part-time work will not abrogate their rights to proper recall

An employee called in to work on a temporary or part-time assignment will have their recall entitlement extended by the amount of time they worked.

An employee called back under this Clause for part-time assignment work will be paid a 10% premium in lieu of benefit coverage.

8.07 Notice of Recall

Notice of recall to an employee who has been laid off shall be made by registered mail to the last known address of the employee. The employee must respond to such notice within seven (7) days of receiving it or lose rights of seniority and recall.

8.08 Recall Procedure

- (a) Employees laid off and recalled to their former position within twelve (12) months shall receive their former salary and any salary increments which they would have received had they not been laid off.
- (b) Employees recalled after the first twelve (12) months on the recall list shall receive the Step on the Salary Scale which they were on at the time of layoff and any salary increments which they would have received during their first twelve (12) months on the recall list.

8.09 Salary Protection

- a) Employees with less than five (5) years seniority who are laid off and recalled to a lower classification shall receive the same salary on rehire that they received at date of layoff provided it is not beyond the maximum rate for the job.
- b) Employees with five (5) years or greater seniority who are recalled to a lower classification from the recall list shall receive red-circle salary treatment.

Red-circling shall be defined as retaining the incumbent's present rate of pay until such time as the maximum rate for the lower classification meets, or exceeds, the incumbent's current rate of pay for the higher classification.

ARTICLE 9 - DISCHARGE AND TERMINATION

9.01 Union Representation

It is hereby agreed that the Company has the right to discipline, and to discharge without notice, for just cause, subject to the Grievance Procedure with the right to vary the penalty.

- (a) Union representation will be present for any discussion or meeting involving any representative(s) of the Company and any employee(s) the subject matter of which is the discipline, discharge or termination by the Company of said employee(s).
- (b) When a Union representative is subject to discipline, discharge or termination, another Union designated representative must be present and act as <u>their</u> representative for the purpose of this Article.

At the time of discipline or discharge, the Company will give the employee a written statement of the reasons for such discipline or discharge and will send a copy to the Union.

9.02 Inadequate Performance

Provided progressive discipline has been initiated (i.e. oral counselling and first written warning regarding a deficiency or performance concern) a regular employee who has completed <u>their</u> probationary period as provided for by paragraph 5.02 may be placed on a performance plan as per Clause 9.03 for inadequate performance. Prior thereto the Company will provide a written notice to the employee with a copy to the Union outlining the inadequacies.

9.03 Progressive Discipline

- (a) The employee will be given a period of up to three (3) months from the date of such notice during which the employee and the supervisor and/or manager will endeavour to raise the employee's performance to an adequate level. This period will not be less than three (3) months unless otherwise agreed by the Parties.
- (b) The Company will provide regular feedback to the employees regarding the progress in addressing performance inadequacies. The Company will meet with the employee, together with the Job Steward and/or Union Representative, to discuss the employee's progress in achieving the Company's performance expectations.
 - Such meetings will be held a minimum of once per month. The performance inadequacies, the Company's expectations, and the employee's progress toward achieving those expectations, will be presented in writing.
- (c) An employee who fails to improve <u>their</u> performance to an adequate level by the end of the above stated period may be terminated in accordance with Clause 9.04.

9.04 Termination Notice

If an employee is to be terminated (other than for just cause) they will be given two (2) weeks written notice of termination, or two (2) weeks wages in lieu of notice. Such notice and/or pay in lieu of notice shall be in addition to any vacation entitlement or severance pay entitlement.

ARTICLE 10 - OCCUPATIONAL HEALTH AND SAFETY

10.01 Health and Safety Committee

The office Health and Safety Committee shall be composed of up to two (2) members of Management and up to two (2) members from the Union.

10.02 Committee Meetings

The Committee shall meet on a monthly basis or at other intervals mutually agreed upon.

10.03 Committee Purpose

The purpose of the Committee is to investigate health and safety problems, and to make recommendations to the Company on these matters. A recommendation of the Committee is not binding on the Company.

10.04 Meeting Minutes

After each meeting, the Committee minutes will be posted and a copy will be provided to the Union.

10.05 Safety Equipment and Clothing

The Company shall provide at no cost to employees any equipment, clothing or footwear which is necessary for use by any employee for reasons of occupational health or safety. It shall be the responsibility of the Company to maintain these items in good repair or to replace them. These items shall remain the property of the Company.

10.06 Legislation

The Company agrees that all relevant regulations pursuant to the Workers Compensation Act of British Columbia shall prevail and to this end no employee shall be required to perform work under unsafe conditions.

10.07 Paid Leave for First Aid Ticket

An employee who is required to obtain and renew a First Aid ticket in compliance with the Workers Compensation Board Regulations shall be provided time off with pay at straight time rates for the purpose of study in preparation for and sitting the examination. The time off shall be equal to that provided to employees in IBEW 258 for the same purposes.

10.08 Premium for First Aid Ticket

A premium of one dollar and fifty cents (\$1.50) per hour shall be paid to the employee holding the First Aid ticket when the employee is on duty as first aid attendant, and a premium of fifty cents (\$0.50) shall be paid while the employee is on standby.

10.09 Health and Safety Education

The Union representatives on the Health and Safety Committee shall be entitled to one (1) day paid Educational Leave to attend seminars, workshops, and/or training sessions sponsored by the Union or a government agency or department for instruction and/or upgrading on health and safety matters.

Term: April 1, 2021 - March 31, 2024

ARTICLE 11 - STATUTORY HOLIDAYS

11.01 Recognized Holidays

For the purpose of this Agreement the Company acknowledges the following days to be Statutory Holidays with pay:-

New Year's Eve
New Year's Day
Family Day
Good Friday
Easter Monday
Victoria Day
Canada Day

B.C. Day
Labour Day
Labour Day
Chanksgiving Day
Christmas Eve
Christmas Day
Boxing Day

and any other public holiday gazetted, declared or proclaimed by the Federal Government or the Government of the Province of British Columbia. The Company further agrees that should any of the above Statutory Holidays fall on either a Saturday or a Sunday, it will be observed on the Monday succeeding the holiday or the working day succeeding the holiday.

ARTICLE 12 - ANNUAL VACATION

12.01 Year of Hire Vacation

An employee who enters service between 1 January and 31 May inclusive and who completed six (6) months continuous service in the calendar year of hire, shall be entitled to five (5) days vacation with pay which shall be taken in that calendar year. An employee shall not take a vacation in <u>their</u> first anniversary year until <u>they have</u> completed six (6) months continuous service.

An employee who has taken a year of hire vacation shall have such vacation deducted from <u>their</u> vacation entitlement in <u>their</u> first anniversary year.

12.02 Vacation Entitlement

An employee shall earn this annual vacation entitlement for any calendar year when <u>they</u> <u>reach their</u> anniversary, although <u>they</u> may take <u>their</u> annual vacation any time during that calendar year. Annual vacation entitlement with pay shall be as follows:

16 working days after1 year of service21 working days after2 years of service26 working days after10 years of service31 working days after17 years of service36 working days after30 years of service

Note: The vacation entitlement includes a Supplementary Vacation of one (1) week to be granted and paid, on a pro-rated basis, to all employees. Supplementary vacation will be taken in accordance with Article 12.04 but not later than March 31st in each calendar year.

and Schneider Electric Canada Inc. Term: April 1, <u>2021</u> – March 31, <u>2024</u>

12.03 Statutory Holiday During Vacation

In the event any of the holidays enumerated in Article 10, occur during the period of an employee's vacation, an additional day's vacation with pay shall be allowed for each holiday so occurring.

12.04 Vacation Pay

Vacation pay will be at current regular salary or at 6%, or 8%, or 10%, or 12% or 14% of gross salary for the previous calendar year for 3-weeks, 4-weeks, 5-weeks, 6-weeks or 7-weeks vacation entitlements respectively, whichever is greater. Employees who are laid off for a period in excess of two (2) months shall be paid their vacation pay in a pro-rata fashion.

12.05 Scheduling Vacation

Vacations may be taken in broken periods but normally at least two weeks of the year's entitlement must be taken as a continuous period. Employees shall select their vacation periods in order of seniority as defined in this Agreement. However, only one vacation period shall be selected by seniority until all employees in the signing group have selected one period. Subsequently, all employees in the signing group who have chosen to take their vacation in broken periods shall select in order of seniority for a second vacation period and again for subsequent periods until all periods are chosen. Vacation periods shall not conflict with essential departmental requirements.

12.06 Termination of Employment

- a) Employees who are terminating and who have not taken their vacation and who have not reached their anniversary date will be paid on a pro-rata basis from their last anniversary.
- b) Employees who are terminating and who have not taken their vacation but who have passed their anniversary date will be paid their full vacation entitlement to their anniversary date plus any additional entitlement carried from that date to date of termination calculated on a pro-rata basis.
- c) Employees who are terminating and who have taken their vacation but who have not reached their anniversary date will have deducted from their final pay or will remit to the Company on termination the difference between the actual money paid for vacation and the earned vacation entitlement calculated on a pro-rata basis from their last anniversary.
- d) For the purpose of the above calculations all employees hired on or prior to April 30, 1972, will assume an anniversary date of April 30. This will not affect their qualifications for vacation entitlement occasioned by their natural anniversary.

12.07 Employment Standards

It is agreed that employees shall be entitled to the greater of legislated vacation entitlement or the provisions of this Collective Agreement.

12.08 Supplementary Vacation Payout Option

Employees have the option of requesting the cash equivalent of this supplementary vacation. Employees wanting this option must declare by March 31st of the year in which entitlement is being calculated whether they want to take this supplementary vacation or take the cash equivalent in lieu. This pay shall be issued in the first pay period in July.

12.09 Call Back From Vacation

An employee shall not be called back to work during <u>their</u> vacation period without <u>their</u> prior consent.

ARTICLE 13 - BENEFIT PLANS

13.01 Maintaining Benefits During a Dispute

In the event of a labour dispute the Company will ensure that all Welfare Plans will be maintained for the duration of such dispute, provided that the full costs of coverage of plans are paid monthly by the Union and that further thereto the Union agrees to provide such labour assistance as may be required to process the clerical work required to assure the foregoing.

13.02 Coverage Eligibility

After three (3) months of continuous service with the Company, an employee may participate in the Company's voluntary Group Insurance Plan subject to the terms and conditions applicable to the Plan.

13.03 Premiums

The Company will pay the full cost of premiums on behalf of its employees to the M.S.P. of British Columbia, the Extended Health Benefits Plan, the Dental Plan and the Group Insurance Plan.

13.04 Extended Health/Dental Plan

The plan will be as per the Sun Life *BC Union Salaried Employees (Class F61)* benefits booklet. Any modifications would need to be mutually agreed upon by both parties.

13.05 Sick Leave Entitlements

- a) In the first year of service, all employees will earn a paid sick leave entitlement of one (1) day per month to the maximum of six (6) days in the first year of service.
- b) In the second year of service all employees will have a paid sick leave entitlement of six (6) days plus one-half (1/2) day per month of service in that year.
- c) In the third year of service all employees will have a paid sick leave entitlement of twelve (12) days plus one-half (1/2) day per month of service in that year.

- d) In the fourth year of service all employees will have a paid sick leave entitlement of eighteen (18) days plus one-half (1/2) day per month of service in that year to a maximum of twenty-four (24) days.
- e) In the fifth year of service all employees will have a paid sick leave entitlement of twenty-four (24) days, which will increase at a rate of one-half (1/2) day per month of service with each subsequent year up to a maximum of one hundred (100) days in the seventeenth (17th) year.
- f) Employees will not be paid for any sick leave taken during the first three (3) months of service but will earn paid sick leave entitlement during those three (3) months of service.
- g) Employees may utilize their sick leave entitlement to attend to a family illness. A medical certificate may be required for absences exceeding 3 days. <u>In addition, Schneider Electric will provide the provisions of the Paid Family Leave Policy V2 dated January 1, 2021.</u>
- h) After one (1) calendar month of sickness the balance of sick leave entitlement may be used to supplement income continuance benefits. The employee will have the option to supplement on the basis of fifteen percent (15%) or thirty percent (30%) of a day's pay for each day an employee is in receipt of the benefits from the Plan.
- i) In addition to the above, employees with more than three (3) months service but lacking sufficient sick days credits to cover the period prior to the start of Short Term Benefits, will, after two (2) weeks sickness and after the exhaustion of all sick leave be entitled to benefits equal to those supplied by E.I. (i.e. two-thirds of Basic Salary to the maximum allowable benefit provided by E.I.).
 - It is understood that the Employer will retain the full Employment Insurance Commission premium reduction including the employee's portion, available to those Employers whose Wage Loss Replacement Plan is registered.
- j) Employees who utilize fewer than 6 days of sick leave entitlement by December 31st in each calendar year shall cash out each one of their remaining 6 days into an RRSP at \$100.00 per unused day.
- k) In 1998 and 1999 new employees hired before February 1st who utilize fewer than 5 days of sick leave entitlement by Dec. 31st in each calendar year shall cash out each one of their remaining 5 days into an RRSP at \$100 per unused day. Every 2 months after February 1st, the entitlement shall reduce by 1 day. I.e. if hired before: February 1st 5 days entitlement, April 1st 4 days, June 1st 3 days, August 1st 2 days, October 1st 1 day. In 2000, employees hired before March 1st who utilize fewer than 6 days of sick leave entitlement by December 31st in each calendar year shall cash out each of their remaining 6 days into an RRSP at \$100 per unused day. Every 2 months after March 1st, the entitlement shall reduce by 1 day. I.e. if hired before: March 1st 6 days entitlement, May 1st 5 days, July 1st 4 days, September 1st 3 days, November 1st 2 days, January 1, 2001 1 day.

In all years, the unpaid sick leave will only be paid out into their RRSP after a new employee has successfully completed their 3 month probationary period.

13.06 Short Term Disability and Long Term Disability

a) The cost of short term disability income continuance insurance outlined in 13.05 above will be borne one hundred percent (100%) by the Company.

The Company has the right to select the Carrier provided this does not change the coverage provided by the STD insurance and the Union is advised of any contemplated change in the Carrier.

Details of the STD insurance plan are outlined in the Sun Life *BC Union Salaried Employees* (*Class F61*) benefits booklet. Any modifications would need to be mutually agreed upon by both parties.

b) The cost of Long Term Disability insurance will be borne one hundred percent (100%) by the Company.

The Company has the right to select the Carrier provided this does not change the coverage provided by the Long Term Disability insurance and the Union is advised of any contemplated change in the Carrier.

Details of the LTD insurance plan are outlined in the Sun Life *BC Union Salaried Employees* (*Class F61*) benefits booklet. Any modifications would need to be mutually agreed upon by both parties.

13.07 Medical Certificate

If an absence due to illness exceeds three (3) working days, a medical certificate may be required by the Company. The cost of the certificate shall be borne by the Company.

13.08 Injury or Illness at Work

- a) Should an employee be injured or become ill while at work and is obliged to cease work, the employee's wages will continue for the balance of the day (minimum of regular day's pay).
- b) The Company shall provide adequate emergency transportation to and from the nearest suitable doctor, hospital or employee's home, for any employee injured or who has become ill while at work. Should another employee be assigned to assist such ill or injured employee they will suffer no loss of pay.

13.09 Employee Assistance Plan

The Employer will maintain an Employee Assistance Plan.

13.10 Life Insurance /AD&D

The plan will be as per the Sun Life *BC Union Salaried Employees (Class F61)* benefits booklet. Basic coverage premiums are paid by the Company. All eligible employees have the option to purchase additional blocks of life insurance at preferred rates. Any modifications would need to be mutually agreed upon by both parties.

Page 23

ARTICLE 14 - HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME

14.01 Hours of Work

The work day shall consist of a shift of 7-1/2 hours with provisions for flex-time as per Appendix "F". The work week shall be Monday to Friday inclusive.

14.02 Rest Periods

Employees will receive two fifteen-minute rest periods each day at a time specified by the Company unless employees within a Department elect to have improved coffee service available throughout the day in lieu of the fifteen (15) minute rest period.

Employees who work overtime shall be entitled to a fifteen (15) minute break after the first two (2) hours provided the employee continues to work after the break. Should overtime continue, then additional breaks will be earned. Exclusive of meal breaks, only two (2) breaks shall be earned in an eight (8) hour period.

14.03 Overtime

Any time worked beyond conclusion of a regular shift shall be paid at overtime rates. All overtime including time worked on Saturday or Sunday will be paid at double time. All time worked on Statutory Holidays or days in lieu of Statutory Holidays will be paid at double time in addition to a regular salary.

14.04 Banked Overtime

Employees may request to have overtime banked by the Company. Time off in lieu of payment to be taken at a time mutually agreed to by the Company and the employee. In the event that banked overtime is not used prior to December 31 of any year, payment will be made of the balance at the applicable rate of earnings in force at the time the overtime was worked.

14.05 Unscheduled Overtime

Employees requested to perform emergency overtime work or who are called in during regularly scheduled days off or vacations, or who are called back to work outside the regular working day, other than for regularly scheduled overtime, shall receive a minimum four (4) hours pay at overtime rates. Appropriate travel time to and from work shall be considered as hours worked and paid at overtime rates.

14.06 Meal Allowance

Employees working two (2) hours or more after the termination of a regular shift or two (2) hours or more before the commencement of a regular shift shall receive in each case a meal allowance in the amount of twelve dollars (\$12.00) and the Company shall not require submission of any related receipt.

14.07 Scheduled Overtime

It is agreed by the Union and the Company that the working of excessive overtime is undesirable to both Parties.

It is further recognized that, due to peak workloads at periods during the month or year, scheduled overtime in many cases cannot be avoided.

In the Common interest of both Parties, it is therefore agreed that the Company will make every effort to keep overtime to a minimum and the Union in return will cooperate with the Company in working such overtime as requested.

It is understood that nothing in the above constitutes a condition of compulsory overtime. The Company does not have any expectations or requirements of its employees to work overtime without remuneration. The Company will pay overtime premium in accordance with this article for approved overtime.

Any legitimate condition would be accepted as a reason for not working overtime and shall include failure of the Company to provide at least twenty-four (24) hours notice prior to the commencement time of any overtime requested to be worked.

ARTICLE 15 - TRAVEL ALLOWANCES AND LIVING EXPENSES

15.01 Expenses

The Company will pay for fare, meals, sleeping accommodation, and any reasonable expenses for employees while travelling on Company business.

15.02 Travel Time

When work is performed on the day in question, all time spent in travel shall be considered as time worked; when no work is performed on the day in question, the employee shall receive up to a maximum of seven and one-half (7-1/2) hours per day at straight time rates for all time spent in travel on a Saturday or Sunday.

15.03 Mileage

When the Company requires employees in the bargaining unit to use their own vehicle for company business the company shall reimburse the employee at 53 cents per kilometre. If the Employer raises the rate, the employees shall receive the equivalent increase.

15.04 Company Relocation

- a) In the event the Company relocates more than 50 km. from its present Richmond address, the Company will pay each employee a sum of \$300.00 split into 2 equal payments of \$150.00. The first payment shall be made at the time of the relocation and the 2nd payment made on the 1st anniversary date of the relocation. In the event the facility is relocated a distance greater than 80 km. from its present location, the payment shall be \$600.00 split into 2 equal payments and paid as above.
 - b) In addition to 15.04 a), if the Company relocates a distance greater than 80 km. from its present Richmond address, the Company will pay a \$1500.00 moving allowance to any employee moving a minimum of 25 km. closer to the new location. The employee must advise the Company of their intent to move within 90 days of the official announcement and actually relocate within 6 months of the Company's relocation.

ARTICLE 16 - LEAVE OF ABSENCE

16.01 Leave Without Pay

The Company may grant leave of absence without pay, in writing to any employee where such absence will not interfere with Company operations.

- a) The Company may grant to an employee, with five (5) years of continuous service, a leave of absence of up to six (6) months. Requests for such leave will be submitted in writing three (3) months in advance. The Company will not unreasonably deny such a leave. While on this leave of absence the employee will pay the cost of all benefits. The employee will not contribute to the Pension Plan during this period, and their pensionable service shall be so affected.
- b) The Company may grant, in exceptional circumstances, a leave of absence of up to 10 consecutive working days without pay in any calendar year. The Company will not unreasonably deny such leave.

16.02 Union Leave

Term: April 1, 2021 - March 31, 2024

Subject to departmental requirements, the Company will grant leave of absence without pay upon written request of the Union to not more than two (2) employees at any one time to attend Union conventions or conferences but such leaves not to exceed a total of twenty (20) working days per year. The Employer will maintain the employee on the payroll for the duration of said leaves, and the Union shall reimburse the Employer wage and applicable benefits costs.

16.03 Maternity And/Or Adoption Leave

a) Prior to the Date of Birth or Adoption

An employee will be granted unpaid leave of absence for maternity or adoption reasons. Any absence granted under this policy will not exceed fifty-two (52) continuous weeks except as provided under Article 16.04, or by government regulation or legislation. Adoptive Parents can take a leave of absence of up to thirty-seven (37) weeks. Thirty (30) days prior to commencement of the leave of absence, the employee will notify their Manager of the number of weeks of leave they will be taking.

b) Leave will begin at any time chosen by the employee during the six (6) week period immediately preceding the expected delivery date or date of adoption. Unless medical reasons make it impractical, employees qualifying for unpaid leave of absence shall provide notice as specified in Article 16.03 a).

16.04 Extended Leave Requests

An extension of up to twenty-six (26) weeks beyond the leave pursuant to 16.05 a) shall be granted upon written application to the employee's Manager.

16.05 Parental Leave

- a) An employee shall be granted an unpaid leave of absence for a continuous period not exceeding thirty-seven (37) weeks, thirty-five (35) weeks for a birth mother who has taken Maternity Leave, provided such leave is commenced within one (1) year following the birth or adoption of a child.
- c) An employee will give the company as much notice as possible of the date on which the employee wishes to begin the leave of absence, but in no instance less than thirty (30) calendar days notice.
- c) An employee desiring to return to regular employment following paternity leave shall notify the Company at least thirty (30) days prior to the desired date of return, or thirty (30) days prior to the expiry date of the paternity leave.
- d) parental leave shall cease when the employee:

resigns during the period of leave

or

elects not to return to her position at expiry of the leave, or fails to do so within the prescribed time limit.

- e) Employees wishing to return to regular employment following maternity or adoption leave shall notify their Manager in writing at least thirty (30) calendar days prior to the desired date of return.
- f) The Primary Leave Payment will top up the gross EI benefits to a maximum of 100% of the employee's base pay at the time the leave commenced up to a maximum of 12 weeks.

g) The Secondary Leave Payment will top up the gross EI benefits to a maximum of 100% of the employee's base pay at the time the leave commenced up to a maximum of 2 weeks including the EI waiting period. Employees who are not in receipt of EI parental benefits will receive a Secondary Leave Payment up to 100% of the employee's base pay at the time the leave commenced to a maximum of 2 weeks.

16.06 Benefit Coverage

The Company will continue to pay its share of premiums for the period of leave governed by the Employment Standards Act, Maternity and Parental Leave provisions. (At date of signing maximum 50 weeks) Maintenance of benefit coverage beyond the period covered by the Employment Standards Act will be at the expense of the employee.

16.07 Vacancies Due To Leaves

- a) The Company shall fill the vacancy created by the granting of parental, maternity or adoption leave in accordance with Article 6. The employee selected to fill the vacancy shall continue to do so until the employee on parental, maternity or adoption leave has;
 - at the expiration of $\underline{\text{their}}$ leave, returned to $\underline{\text{their}}$ position.

or

- resigned, or advised the Company of <u>their</u> election not to return to the position at the expiration of <u>their</u> parental leave, and the Company has refilled the position.
- b) Where an extension is granted under Article 16.04 b), the corresponding extension of an appointment pursuant to Article 16.07 a) need not be posted.

16.08 Application of Sick Leave

Sick Leave does not apply during parental leave.

16.09 Citizenship Leave

The Company will grant an employee a one day leave of absence with pay to attend a formal hearing to become a Canadian citizen.

16.10 No Call Back From Leave Of Absence

Once an Employee has commenced an approved leave of absence, such Employee shall not be called back to work by the Employer, without the consent of the Employee.

16.11 Jury Duty

An employee who is called for Jury Duty shall receive for each day of absence during <u>their</u> normal work week the difference between what <u>they receive</u> as compensation for such duty and the pay <u>they</u> would normally receive for a regular work day, provided <u>they</u> furnished the Company with a certificate of service showing the amount of jury fee received

16.12 Bereavement Leave

- (a) In the event of the death of a parent, step-parent, legal guardian, parent-in-law, grandparent, grandchild, brother, sister, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, or step-sibling, the employee will be allowed a maximum of <u>five (5)</u> consecutive days off with pay at the payroll rate during the regular work week.
- (b) In the event of the death of a spouse, including a common law spouse, or child, foster child, or step-child, the employee will be allowed a maximum of five (5) consecutive days off with pay at <u>their</u> payroll rate during the regular work week.
- (c) In the event of the death of an Aunt, Uncle, Niece, Nephew, or Cousin, Employees will be allowed a maximum of two (2) consecutive days off with pay at the payroll rate during the regular work week.
- (c) The Company may, at its discretion, grant further compassionate leave without pay dependant on the circumstances.

16.13 Domestic or Sexual Violence Leave

The Employer will grant an employee up to five (5) days of paid leave to deal with issues related to domestic violence. Notwithstanding the above, the Employer also agrees that requests for unpaid leaves of absence submitted in order for them to deal with issues related to domestic violence shall not be unreasonably denied.

In addition, the Employer will grant in each calendar year:

- (a) Up to five (5) days of unpaid leave, in units of one or more days or in one continuous period.
- (b) <u>In addition to the period of time referred to in paragraph (a), up to 15 weeks of unpaid leave.</u>

16.14 Compassionate Care Leave

The Employer shall grant, upon request, unpaid Compassionate Care Leave in accordance with the Employment Standards Act, as amended from time to time. In addition, the company will provide the Schneider Electric Family Care Policy V2 dated January 1, 2021.

ARTICLE 17 - NATIONAL SECURITY

17.01 The Union recognizes that the Company from time to time may have certain obligations with respect to security of information and materials under contract with the Government of Canada and its allies. The Union agrees that nothing contained in this Agreement shall place the Company in violation of security agreements with the government and its allies. In the event that any government agency concerned with security regulations should direct the Company that any employee is restricted from work on, or access to, classified information or material the Union will not contest any reasonable action the Company may take to comply with such contractual obligations.

ARTICLE 18 - SALARIES

18.01 Job Descriptions

The Company will provide the Union or the employee, on request, with a copy of the job description mutually agreed to and dated for each position covered by the Bargaining Certificate. The job description will list in detail the duties of each position. The intent being that job descriptions will describe the job(s) as factually and as clearly as possible.

18.02 New or Changed Bargaining Unit Positions

Any new positions which may be established during the life of this Agreement, or any changes in duties for existing positions, shall be subject to negotiation and agreement between the Company and the Union with respect to the job description and salary grade. In the event that the Parties cannot reach agreement on the job description or salary grade, the dispute shall be resolved by the arbitration procedure defined in Article 4 of this Agreement.

18.03 Salary Scales

The salary scales applicable to the various job classifications established by the Company shall be as shown in Appendix "A".

18.04 Hiring Rate

New employees will be hired at the minimum rate for their job except that a new employee who has had experience directly applicable to <u>their</u> job may be paid either the six (6) months rate or the one (1) year rate. Higher starting rates may be paid in exceptional cases by agreement with the Union.

18.05 Promotional Increase

An employee who is promoted to a higher level job shall receive a salary promotional increase of not less than five percent (5%).

A promotion of two (2) salary grades shall result in no less than ten (10) percent; three (3) salary grades in fifteen (15) percent; etc. Employees will not be paid less than the minimum rate or more than the maximum rate for a job classification.

18.06 Substitution Pay

- a) If an employee is required to work temporarily in a higher classification for a period of one full day or more, then the employee shall receive salary treatment in accordance with paragraph 18.05 above for the total period of temporary relief.
- b) Should such period of temporary work exceed a period of four (4) weeks, the job shall be posted and filled in accordance with Article 7 unless otherwise agreed by the Parties.

An employee assigned all or part of the duties of a higher grouped job shall be paid in accordance with Article 18.05 and 18.06(a).

18.07 Temporary Promotion

Any employee who is temporarily promoted under the foregoing provisions shall receive length of service increases along the higher salary scale, on the same date as <u>their</u> increases would have been effective had <u>they</u> remained in <u>their</u> regular position. At the conclusion of such temporary promotion the employee will revert to the position on <u>their</u> former salary scale which <u>they</u> would have achieved had <u>they</u> not been temporarily promoted.

18.08 Inadequate Performance

Salary advances in all salary ranges shall be automatic except that such increases may be withheld for inadequate performance, providing that two (2) months' notice of intent to withhold is given in writing by the Company to the Union Office. Two (2) months notice of such intent must also be given verbally or in writing to the employee affected. When the employee has fully restored <u>their</u> performance at some subsequent date, <u>they</u> may regain their position within the salary scale on a non-retroactive basis.

18.09 Salary Adjustments

Salary adjustments to next step in rates in accordance with paragraph 18.08 shall be made January 1, in each year for all employees whose starting date is prior to March 31, 1969. All other employees will progress in accordance with 18.08 on the anniversary of their starting date.

18.10 Length of Service Increase

- (a) An employee whose salary is on a step of the salary range will receive a length of service increase to the next step of the salary range.
- (b) An employee whose salary falls between steps of the salary range will receive a length of service increase which will equal the dollar difference between the steps in which the employee's salary fell before the increase except that no employee will receive a length of service increase which would place them above the maximum salary for the job.

18.11 COLA

2021:

A Cost of Living Allowance (COLA), in a lump sum payment, will be paid if the average Canada Consumer Price Index (CCPI-2002=100) for the period April 1, <u>2021</u> to March 31, <u>2022</u> by more than the <u>2021</u> two (2%) percent increase. See below for calculation.

2022:

A Cost of Living Allowance (COLA), in a lump sum payment, will be paid if the average Canada Consumer Price Index (CCPI-2002=100) for the period April 1, <u>2022</u> to March 31, <u>2023</u> by more than the <u>2022</u> two (2%) percent increase. See below for calculation.

2023:

A Cost of Living Allowance (COLA), in a lump sum payment, will be paid if the average Canada Consumer Price Index (CCPI 2002=100) for the period April 1, 2023 to March 31, 2024 by more than the 2023 two (2%) percent increase. See below for example calculation.

Example:

Year 1		7	Year 2		
Month	CPI	Month	CPI		
April	109.2	April	111.9		
May	109.4	May	112.0		
June	109.4	June	111.8		
July	110.2	July	112.2		
August	111.1	August	112.6		
September	111.6	September	113.5		
October	112.1	October	114.6		
November	111.9	November	115.4		
December	112.0	December	115.8		
January	111.7	January	115.6		
February	111.9	February	115.7		
March	111.6	March	114.5		
Average	111.0	Average	113.8		

113.8 x 100 / 111.0 = 102.5 (CPI Increase = 2.5%)

2.5 (CPI increase) -2.0 (salary increase) =0.5 (COLA)

0.5 x annual earnings = lump sum amount

18.11 b) The COLA will apply to overtime, holidays and vacation pay.

ARTICLE 19 - PENSION PLAN AND RETIREMENT PROVISIONS

19.01 Defined Contribution Pension Plan Participation Optional New Employees

A new employee has the option to join the Company's Defined Contribution Pension Plan, subject to terms and conditions applicable to the Plan.

19.02 Plan Information

Members of the Defined Pension Plan outlined in Appendix G will retain all their pension benefits earned to December 31, 2010 and will remain within the current DB component. In addition, if a Member has participated in the Full Plan, your contributions will stop on December 31, 2010.

Members of the Defined Pension Plan outlined in Appendix G are entitled to their Defined Benefit pension earned up to and including December 31, 2010. After December 31, 2010, Members will no longer contribute to the DB component of the Pension Plan or earn any more credited service in the Defined Benefit component. However, the Member's pension benefits at retirement or at the time they leave the Company will include any future increase in earnings while they continue to work with the Company.

The following formulae will be used to calculate Members pension for service from January 1, 1998 onwards. There is no change in the formulae used to calculate your pension for service up to December 31, 1997. The pensions for service before and after January 1, 1998 will therefore be calculated separately and then added together.

Base Plan (no employee contribution):

o.8% X final average earnings (FAE) X years and months of credited service *up to December 31, 2010* = annual pension amount

Full Plan (employee contribution of 2% of earnings):

1.5% X final average earnings (FAE) X years and months of credited service *up to December 31, 2010* = annual pension amount

If a Plan member has at least 10 years of credited service in either the Base or Full Plan as of December 31, 2010, the Member will be eligible for automatic Company contributions to your Defined Contribution account until December 31, 2015, as long the Member remains employed by the Company. In addition, a Member can choose to contribute up to 5% of your pensionable earnings with matching Company contributions. The additional transition benefit amount will be based on a combination of age and years of credited service in either the Base Plan or Full Plan as follows:

- Every year of credited service in the Base Plan counts as 1 service point.
- Every year of credited service in the Full Plan counts as 3 service points.

The Defined Contribution Plan which commenced on January 1, 2011 shall remain in place and shall only be discontinued or amended by mutual agreement of the Parties.

It is the responsibility of the Employer to define the Defined Benefit Pension Benefits of its employees, but nothing in the paragraph shall be construed as allowing the employer to reduce or eliminate any entitlement set out in Article 19.03 for the life of this agreement The Defined Contribution Pension Plan which commenced on January 1st, 2011 shall remain in place during the life of this Agreement and shall only be discontinued or amended by mutual agreement of the Parties.

19.03 Retirement Age

For the purpose of the Pension Plan Normal Retirement would be the age of 65.

19.04 No Mandatory Retirement Age

No Employee shall be subject to any mandatory retirement age under this Agreement or any pension or other retirement plan arising out of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 20 - SEVERANCE PAY

20.01 Severance Pay Entitlement

Severance pay will be granted to full time employees who are laid-off. This pay will be as follows:

- a) Equal to or greater than 6 months continuous service but less than or equal to 2 years of service Two (2) weeks pay.
- b) Greater than 2 years but less than or equal to 18 years of service One (1) additional weeks pay for every year of service greater than 2 years of service.
- c) Greater than 18 years Two (2) additional weeks pay for each additional year of service beyond 18 years.
- d) The maximum severance shall be capped at 52 weeks of pay.

20.02 Severance Pay Options

An employee at their option may elect to:

- a) Take a lump sum payment equivalent to the full amount of <u>their</u> severance pay entitlement.
- b) Take <u>their</u> severance pay entitlement in weekly instalments.
- c) Defer payment of <u>their</u> severance pay entitlement until any time during <u>their</u> lay-off and recall period or until <u>their</u> lay-off and recall period expires.

20.03 Severance and Recall

A regular employee who receives severance pay, if <u>they are</u> recalled from lay-off, will be required to refund one (1) week severance pay for each two (2) months of employment until severance pay received in excess of the period of lay-off is fully refunded.

ARTICLE 21 - TECHNOLOGICAL OR PROCEDURAL CHANGES

21.01 Notice of Technological Change

The Company will provide the Union with notice when a decision is made, but in no event less than thirty (30) days advance notice, of any intention to introduce automation, new equipment or new procedures which might result in the displacement of regular personnel.

21.02 Training Options

In the event an employee is displaced from <u>their</u> position because of automation, new equipment, new procedures, or re-organization, the employee shall be eligible for training;

- i) for the operation of new equipment
- ii) for qualifying for new jobs created by such changes
- iii) for other vacancies for which the employee has the skill and basic knowledge to perform the job satisfactorily within a reasonable familiarization period. All training and re-training and/or upgrading required during this familiarization period will be determined by the Company and to be conducted during normal working hours and at the Company's expense.

21.03 Red Circling

Where any employee is displaced from <u>their</u> position under the terms of this article, and placed in a lower level position, and that employee has a minimum of five (5) years' accredited service, the employee will be given red-circle salary treatment, in accordance with 8.09 b).

21.04 Retraining

Employees who qualify under paragraph 21.03 above must while red-circled accept retraining as provided by the Company without cost to the employee for any job up to and including the job level that the employee previously occupied which the employee is able to perform.

21.05 Automatic Applicant

Employees who are not retrainable (for reasons other than a refusal to accept training) under paragraph 21.02 iii) above will be considered while red-circled as automatic applicants for any job up to and including the job level that the employee previously occupied which the employee is able to perform.

21.06 Refusal of Retraining

Employees who refuse retraining under paragraph 21.04 or refuse a job under paragraphs 21.02 and 21.05 without legitimate reasons will forfeit their right to red-circle treatment and revert to the salary treatment of the lower level job.

21.07 Displacement Procedure

An employee displaced from <u>their</u> position, under Article 21 who is not placed in accordance with the provisions of paragraph 21.02, shall follow the procedure of Article 7.

ARTICLE 22 - EDUCATION

22.01 Education Reimbursement

- a) The Company will reimburse any salaried employees with the full cost including, without limitation, the cost of textbooks, for any education course providing that it relates to their area of responsibility or the Company agrees that this additional training bears direct relevance to the employee's recognized career path within the Company. Reimbursement will be made upon successful completion of the course.
- b) For employees wishing to pursue a full bachelor or higher degree program and seeking reimbursement from the Employer, reimbursement shall be available through the Schneider Electric Canada Tuition Reimbursement policy (Dated March 1, 2013)
- c) The Employer agrees not to seek any repayment of disbursements for courses under subclause a) from the Union or the Employee. The Employer agrees not to seek any repayment it may be entitled to in accordance with the Schneider Electric Canada Tuition Reimbursement policy (Dated March 1, 2013) from the Union for full bachelor or higher degree programs under subclause b).

22.02 Approval

Before commencing the course, the employee must obtain approval of <u>their</u> department manager, which approval shall not be unreasonably denied.

22.03 Proof of Registration

The employee is expected to produce copies of receipts, etc., at time of registration and evidence that <u>they have</u> passed the examination/course, etc.

22.04 Eligibility

Only employees who have completed their probationary period are eligible.

ARTICLE 23 - EMPLOYEE PERSONNEL FILES

23.01 Employee Access to Personnel File

An employee shall have the right to review <u>their</u> personnel file at any time upon reasonable notice to the Company and to obtain a copy of any document contained therein. The Company shall not introduce as evidence in any Arbitration or Labour Board Hearing, any document from an employee's file the existence of which <u>they were</u> not aware.

23.02 Union Access to Personnel File

A Union representative shall have the right to review an employee's personnel file at any time, upon written authorization of the subject employee and upon reasonable notice to the Company. Upon request, the Union representative shall be given copies of all pertinent documents. An employee shall be given a copy of any disciplinary documentation placed on their file and may have their comments relating to the documentation placed on their file. Should they wish to dispute any such entry they shall be entitled to recourse through the grievance procedure. When disputes are resolved in favour of the employee, at the request of the employee, the Company shall remove all references to the disciplinary action. No inference regarding discipline shall be made from an action or inaction by either the employee or the Company.

23.03 File and Documents Definition

For the purposes of this Article, "file" and "document" shall be defined to include, but not be limited to, "any applicable data which is electronically and /or mechanically stored in any form or manner".

23.04 Purging Personnel File

Upon the employee's request any documentation placed on file pursuant to article 23.02 shall be removed from the file and destroyed in the presence of the employee after expiration of 12 months from the date it was issued, provided there has been no further disciplinary documentation.

ARTICLE 24 - SEXUAL AND PERSONAL HARASSMENT

a) Prohibition Against Personal and/or Sexual Harassment

The Company recognizes the right of all employees to work in an environment which is free of personal and/or sexual harassment. Accordingly, the personal and/or sexual harassment of any employee is prohibited.

- b) Definition of Personal Harassment
 - i) Any discriminatory behaviour at or related to the workplace which denies an individual their dignity or respect or which adversely affects their terms or conditions of employment or their job security or career advancement prospects by creating an intimidating, coercive, restrictive, offensive, or embarrassing or humiliating work environment is considered to be personal harassment.
 - ii) Such prohibited discriminatory behaviour is defined as any discrimination on the basis of race, national or ethnic origin, colour, citizenship, place of residence, age, sex, sexual preference or orientation, marital status, family status, number of dependents, pregnancy or childbirth, physical or mental disability where the disability does not render the employee incapable of fulfilling their employment duties and obligations, conviction for which a pardon has been granted, political or religious affiliation or beliefs, or membership or activity in any trade Union.

Term: April 1, 2021 - March 31, 2024

c) Definition of Sexual Harassment

Sexual harassment is comment or conduct of a sexual nature, including sexual advances, requests for sexual favours, suggestive comments or gestures, or physical contact, including assault, when any one of the following occurs:

- i) the conduct is engaged in, or the comment is made by, a person who knows, or ought to reasonably know, that the conduct or comment is unwanted or unwelcome;
- ii) the conduct or comment has the effect of creating an intimidating, hostile or offensive environment, and may include the expression of sexist attitudes, language and behaviour;
- iii) The conduct or comment is accompanied by a reward, or the express or implied promise of a reward, for compliance;
- iv) the conduct or comment is accompanied by reprisal, or an express or implied threat of reprisal, for refusal to comply;
- v) the conduct or comment is accompanied by the actual denial of opportunity, or the express or implied threat of the denial of opportunity, for failure to comply.

d) Complaints

- i) An employee who believes that they have a complaint of sexual harassment or personal harassment is encouraged to make a direct request of the alleged harasser that the offensive behaviour or actions cease. If the request is unsuccessful, or if it is considered inappropriate, or uncomfortable to make such a request, the complainant may seek the confidential advice of the Union or any member of Management.
- ii) An employee may initiate a grievance under this Clause at any stop of the grievance procedure. Grievances under this Clause will be handled with all possible confidentiality and dispatch.
- iii) If the alleged offender is an employee covered by the Union's certification, they shall be entitled to notice, as soon as possible, of the substance of the personal and/or sexual harassment complaint made against them.
- iv) During any investigation and/or grievance procedure, the Company agrees to monitor working environment of individuals involved to protect their rights pursuant to Clause a) of this article.

Term: April 1, 2021 - March 31, 2024

ARTICLE 25 - GENERAL PROVISION

25.01 Work at Home

- a) No employee covered by this agreement shall be required to perform any bargaining unit work at <u>their</u> personal domicile unless such assignment has been agreed to by the employee and the Union. Such assignment performed at their personal domicile will be covered by this Collective Agreement. All normal business related costs and expenses will be borne by the Company.
- b) Such assignments are intended to meeting unusual situations and not intended to circumvent the normal operations of the bargaining unit.
- c) No Employer representative will enter the personal domicile of the employee without prior permission and understanding of the employee and the Union.

25.02 Joint Consultation Committee

- a) On the request of either Party, the Parties shall meet as the need arises but no less than once every twelve (12) months for the purpose of discussing issues relating to the workplace that affect the Parties or any employee bound by this Agreement.
- b) The purpose of the Consultation Committee is to promote the cooperative resolution of workplace issues, to respond and adapt to changes in the economy, to foster the development of work related skills and to promote workplace productivity.
- c) The Employer agrees to explain fully the terms of this Agreement as to the rights, entitlements and responsibilities of all Employees covered by this Agreement to all of its management and supervisory personnel who have any responsibility for any employees in the bargaining unit. The Employer further agrees that a copy of this Agreement shall be given to all such persons.

25.03 Use of Lunch Room

This is a Lunchroom utilized by Staff of all hours of the day. On occasion it may be used for short meetings but these meetings must not be scheduled over the Lunch Period of 11:30 am to 1:30 pm.

Furthermore, persons meeting in this Lunchroom before 11:30 am and after 1:30 pm must expect and accept interruptions by Staff taking their coffee breaks and using the vending machines.

ARTICLE 26 - SAVINGS PROVISIONS

26.01 Government Action Affecting Agreement

- (a) If any article, Clause, paragraph, phrase or term of this Agreement shall by Provincial, Federal, or other law, or by decision of any Court of competent jurisdiction be declared or held illegal, void or unenforceable, the remaining portions of this Agreement shall continue to be valid and in full force and effect.
- (b) The Company and the Union shall, as soon as possible, negotiate mutually agreeable provisions to be substituted for the provisions thus rendered illegal, void or unenforceable, failing which resolution any unresolved matters may, at the option of either Party, be referred directly to arbitration for final and binding resolution, providing such referral is made within forty (40) days following the date of unsatisfactory conclusion of the relevant negotiations.

26.02 Agreement Supersedes Company Policy

Where a difference arises out of any provision contained in this Agreement, and the subject matter is also covered in any policy, regulation, guideline, directive, or similar instrument of the Company, the Agreement shall supersede the policy, regulation, guideline, directive or similar instrument.

26.03 Successorship

This Agreement shall be binding upon the Parties hereto, their successors, administrators, executors, and assignees. In the event the entire operation of the Employer, or any part thereof, is sold, such operation shall continue to be subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement for the life of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 27 - TERM OF AGREEMENT

27.01 Duration

This Agreement shall be binding and remain in full force and effect to midnight **March 31**, **2024** and thereafter in accordance with this Article.

27.02 Notice to Bargain

- (a) This Agreement may be opened for collective bargaining by a duly authorized representative of the Company or a duly authorized representative of the Union giving notice to the other Party on or after **December 1**, **2023**.
- b) Where no notice is given by either Party prior to **March 31**, **2024** both Parties shall be deemed to have given notice under this Clause on **March 31**, **2024**, and thereupon Clause 27.03 applies.

27.03 Commencement of Bargaining

Where a Party to this Agreement has given notice under Clause 27.02, the Parties shall, within ten (10) calendar days after the notice was given, commence collective bargaining.

27.04 Change in Agreement

This Agreement may be changed at any time during the life of this Agreement by the written mutual agreement of the Parties.

27.05 Agreement to Continue in Force

Both Parties shall comply fully with the terms of this Agreement during the period of collective bargaining and until a new or revised Agreement is signed by the Parties. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Parties shall have the right to effect a legal strike or a legal lockout, as the case may be.

27.06 Effective Date of Agreement

The provisions of this Agreement, except as otherwise specified, shall come into force and effect on the date of signing of this Agreement or ratification by the respective Parties, whichever first occurs.

27.07 Exclusion of Operation: Section 50(2), LRC

The Parties agree to exclude the operation of Section 50(2) of the *Labour Relations Code* of British Columbia and any subsequent equivalent legislative provisions.

<u>ARTICLE 28 – DEFINED CONTRIBUTION PENSION PLAN (DCPP)—EMPLOYER</u> MATCHING PROGRAM

28.01 DCPP Matching Program For Employees

- (a) For employees who elect to contribute to a Defined Contribution Pension Plan (DCPP), the Company shall match DCPP contributions made by an employee to a maximum of six (6) percent of the employee's gross annual salary.
- (b) If the Company's policy subsequently provides for an increase in DCPP matching of more than six (6) percent for non-unionized employees not covered by this Agreement in the future, the Company shall match RRSP contributions made by an employee covered by this Agreement to a maximum of seven (7) percent of the employee's gross annual salary effective on the same date as for the non-unionized employees.

DATED AT

, BRITISH COLUMBIA, THIS

DAY OF September , 2

, 2022.

SCHNEIDER ELECTRIC CANADA INC.

Kimberlea Bennett, Manager of Human Resources

Luigi Esposito, Western Sales Operations Manager MoveUP (Canadian Office and Professional Employees Union, Local 378)

Daniel Storms, Union Representative

Ivan Temesi, Bargaining Committee Member

APPENDIX "A" - SALARY SCALES

BI-WEEKLY SALARY SCALES - APRIL 1, 2021 – 2.00%

DEPARTMENT/JOB TITLE	START	1 YEAR	2 YEAR	3 YEAR	4 YEAR
All Departments					
General Clerk	1903.16	2093.66	2285.99		
Service					
Assistant Service Co-ordinator	2176.39	2406.49	2632.94	2698.81	
Service Co-ordinator	2537.70	2679.68	2821.67	2962.74	
Service Technologist 1	3283.62	3465.21	3634.18		
Service Technologist 2	2891.64	3127.28	3283.65		
S&P Manufacturing Ops Supervisor	3839.08	4027.83	4377.34		
Designer 1	3634.18	3839.08	4027.83		
Senior Designer - Service	3839.08	4027.83	4377.34		
Solutions Support Services	2987.15	3248.56	3429.96		
Field Services Project Manager	2987.15	3248.56	3429.96		
Project Manager	2496.33	2757.39	3019.41		
Senior Project Manager	2987.15	3248.56	3429.96		
Application Bid Specialist	2496.33	2757.39	3019.41		
Senior Application Bid Specialist	2987.15	3248.56	3429.96		
Application Centre Supervisor	3283.62	3465.21	3634.18	3812.36	
Recept/Asst Order Serv Clerk	2176.39	2406.48	2632.94		
Estimator	3634.18	3839.08			
Designer II Service	3465.21	3634.18	3839.08		
Plant Supervisor & Technical Spec	3283.62	3465.21	3634.18	3812.36	
Buyer	2777.58	3120.08			

BI-WEEKLY SALARY SCALES - APRIL 1, 2022 – 2.00%

DEPARTMENT/JOB TITLE	START	1 YEAR	2 YEAR	3 YEAR	4 YEAR
All Departments					
General Clerk	1941.22	2135.54	2331.71		
Service					
Assistant Service Co-ordinator	2219.92	2454.62	2685.59	2752.78	
Service Co-ordinator	2588.45	2733.28	2878.10	3022.00	
Service Technologist 1	3349.30	3534.51	3706.86		
Service Technologist 2	2949.47	3189.82	3349.32		
S&P Manufacturing Ops Supervisor	3915.86	4108.38	4464.89		
Designer 1	3706.86	3915.86	4108.38		
Senior Designer - Service	3915.86	4108.38	4464.89		
Solutions Support Services	3046.89	3313.53	3498.56		
Field Services Project Manager	3046.89	3313.53	3498.56		
Project Manager	2546.25	2812.53	3079.80		
Senior Project Manager	3046.89	3313.53	3498.56		
Application Bid Specialist	2546.25	2812.53	3079.80		
Senior Application Bid Specialist	3046.89	3313.53	3498.56		
Application Centre Supervisor	3349.30	3534.51	3706.86	3888.61	
Recept/Asst Order Serv Clerk	2219.92	2454.61	2685.59		
Estimator	3706.86	3915.86			
Designer II Service	3534.51	3706.86	3915.86		
Plant Supervisor & Technical Spec	3349.30	3534.51	3706.86	3888.61	
Buyer	2833.13	3182.48			

BI-WEEKLY SALARY SCALES - APRIL 1, 2023 - 2.00%

DEPARTMENT/JOB TITLE	START	1 YEAR	2 YEAR	3 YEAR	4 YEAR
All Departments					
General Clerk	1980.04	2178.25	2378.35		
Service					
Assistant Service Co-ordinator	2264.32	2503.71	2739.31	2807.84	
Service Co-ordinator	2640.22	2787.94	2935.66	3082.44	
Service Technologist 1	3416.28	3605.20	3781.00		
Service Technologist 2	3008.46	3253.62	3416.30		
S&P Manufacturing Ops Supervisor	3994.17	4190.55	4554.18		
Designer 1	3781.00	3994.17	4190.55		
Senior Designer - Service	3994.17	4190.55	4554.18		
Solutions Support Services	3107.83	3379.80	3568.53		
Field Services Project Manager	3107.83	3379.80	3568.53		
Project Manager	2597.18	2868.78	3141.40		
Senior Project Manager	3107.83	3379.80	3568.53		
Application Bid Specialist	2597.18	2868.78	3141.40		
Senior Application Bid Specialist	3107.83	3379.80	3568.53		
Application Centre Supervisor	3416.28	3605.20	3781.00	3966.38	
Recept/Asst Order Serv Clerk	2264.32	2503.70	2739.31		
Estimator	3781.00	3994.17			
Designer II Service	3605.20	3781.00	3994.17		
Plant Supervisor & Technical Spec	3416.28	3605.20	3781.00	3966.38	
Buyer	2889.80	3246.13			

APPENDIX "F" - FLEXTIME

ITEM 1 - GENERAL

- 1.01 Flexibility with efficiency The basic principle of Flextime is that all of the requirements of the job or department must be completed in an efficient manner while allowing the employee to exercise judgement as to when they start or stop work within a certain period of time.
- 1.02 The success of Flextime depends to a large degree on each person working co-operatively with their fellow employees and supervisors, to ensure that all key positions are properly filled during the normal hours of business and that no serious problems occur due to their use of the system.
- 1.03 Under Flextime you no longer have to think of a working day as exactly 7 1/2 hours. The program allows you to work more, or less hours on any day if you so choose. The only "accounting" will be made at the end of each four week period. To allow you to keep track of your total hours, you are provided with a time counter and key. Unlike the well-known time clock, your personal time accumulator does not record the time when you come and go; it only accumulates the hours you have worked. It is important therefore, that the clock be switched "ON" or "OFF" only when you are ready to start or stop work and at the start and end of your lunch break.
- 1.04 At the end of every four weeks, called an "Accounting Cycle", an accounting of the total time worked will be made by you and submitted to your supervisor for approval. There are precisely 150 "Contracted Hours" in an accounting cycle (37 1/2 hours per week x 4 weeks). This is the time for which the Company is paying you for your regular salary.
- 1.05 If you have worked a total of precisely 150 hours in the four week accounting period then the Company owes you no time and you owe the Company no time.
- 1.06 You may on the other hand have worked less than 150 hours. Any time worked less than 150 hours is called "Debit Time" and will be carried forward to the next accounting cycle. "Debit Time" must be made up and must not exceed 8 hours.
- 1.07 Finally, you may work more than 150 hours. Time worked in excess of 150 hours is called "Credit Time" and is also carried forward to the next accounting cycle. "Credit Time" may be used to reduce your working hours in your next accounting cycle or with your supervisor's permission can be used to take three days or six half days off each 8 week period except that not more than two days may be taken in a 4 week accounting cycle and not more than two successive work days may be taken at one time. "Credit Time" must not exceed 15 hours, except it may be 22 1/2 hours for use at the Christmas New Years' shutdown.
- 1.08 Please avoid being outside these limits as any hours above 172.5 will be lost to you and any less than 142 will be considered as unauthorized absence.
- 1.09 Amendments to Appendix "F" requires mutual agreement between the Company and the Union.

ITEM 2 - OVERTIME

- 2.01 If your supervisor asks you to work overtime, it will usually be outside of Flextime or on a weekend. If overtime is requested inside of Flextime it will commence after you have put in 7 1/2 hours on that day.
- 2.02 In all cases of overtime your time counter must be switched "OFF" at the start of overtime and the amount of overtime recorded on a "Daily Time Sheet".

ITEM 3 - CREDITS FOR AUTHORIZED ABSENCES

- 3.01 If you are away from the office because of sickness, vacation, statutory holidays or Flex leave, a Credit Adjustment will be given.
- 3.02 Medical or Dental appointments should, where possible, be made outside of Core Time. If this is not possible a Credit Adjustment will be given for the Core Hours lost.
- 3.03 All adjustments must be entered on your monthly accounting sheet and approved by your supervisor at the time of the occurrence.

ITEM 4 - FLEXTIME HOURS OF WORK

- 4.01 The normal hours of work are 150 hours per four (4) week period consisting of 20 days at 7 1/2 hours per day.
- 4.02 Under the Flextime system the working day is split into two different kinds of time, namely, Coretime and Flextime;
 - a) Coretime are those hours of the day when all employees have to be at work. These hours are from 9:15 a.m. to 11:30 a.m. and 1:30 p.m. to 3:15 p.m.
 - b) Flextime are those hours of the day where subject to certain restraints, employees may vary their "Start" and "Stop" times to suit their particular preferences or needs. Flextime hours are shown below by department and by job function.

ITEM 5 - ALL DEPARTMENTS

All Classifications

 Start Band
 7:15 a.m. to 9:15 a.m.

 Lunch Band
 11:30 a.m. to 1:30 p.m.

 Stop Band
 3:15 p.m. to 5:15 p.m.

Note: Two Designers may be required between 3:15 p.m. and 3:45 p.m.

Plant Order Service must be covered between 8:00 a.m. and 4:30 p.m. provided no employee shall be required to work greater than 71/2 hours.

Note: Back-up must be available to provide continuous reception service between 8:00 a.m. and 4:30 p.m. At Management's discretion, the telephones can be placed on "nightline when the receptionist is on a break or lunch".

APPENDIX "G" - PENSION PLAN

ITEM 1 - INTRODUCTION

Effective January 1, 1998, the new Schneider Canada Inc. Salaried Employees Pension Plan provides you with an opportunity to select the plan that best suits your needs. Membership is mandatory, but you have the choice of participating in either the Base Plan or the Full Plan. Also, during 1998 we will be introducing an additional Flexible Option.

Our Pension Plan, with the 2 parts Base or Full, is a defined benefit pension plan, which means that at normal retirement date (*), you will receive an annual pension (paid monthly) based on your earnings and service. The following formulae will be used to calculate your pension for service from January 1, 1998 onwards. There is no change in the formulae used to calculate your pension for service up to December 31, 1997. The pensions for service before and after January 1, 1998 will therefore be calculated separately and then added together.

ITEM 2 - BASE PLAN FORMULA

o.8% of Final Average Earnings times Credited Service from January 1, 1998 as a Base Plan Member

no contributions are required

ITEM 3 - FULL PLAN FORMULA

1.5% of Final Average Earnings times Credited Service from January 1, 1998 as a Full Plan Member

- membership is optional
- contributions are required
- the maximum normal retirement pension is limited by Revenue Canada to \$1,722 (**) for each year of Credited Service

Contributions

The contribution rate is 2% of your pensionable earnings, through automatic payroll deduction contributions are made to a maximum of \$2300 (**) per year. Contributions are full tax deductible

*see Terms and Definitions

^{**}based on current limits

ITEM 4 - FLEXIBLE OPTION

More details will be available for this option in 1998. However, the main features will be:

- membership is optional
- you will contribute to a fund with a choice of investments
- your accumulated contributions will be used to acquire ancillary benefits which will enhance the value of your pension. Ancillary pension benefits include:
 - earlier unreduced retirement
 - improved survivor benefits
 - inflation protection
- contributions are made by the member only and are tax deductible
- contributions to the flexible option will not affect your Pension Adjustment or your RRSP room.
- since this is a new concept recently approved by Revenue Canada, it will take a few months to set up the guidelines for this option. However, it will be retroactive to January 1, 1998.

This description has provided a little more detail about the new plan. You will have a chance to ask questions during presentations that will be held for all locations starting in mid-November. Schedules will be provided soon. You will also be able to see some sample calculations and go through the enrolment procedure at that time.

ITEM 5 - EXAMPLES

Assumptions: Credited Service -Base Plan -10 years

-Full Plan -20 years

Final Average Earnings -\$45,000

PENSION AT AGE 65 - based on a total of 30 years

Base Plan:

\$45,000 x 0.8% =\$360

multiplied by

10 years of Service =\$3,600 Pension per annum

Full Plan:

\$45,000 x 1.5% =\$675

multiplied by

20 years of Service =\$13,500 Pension per annum

Total Pension =\$17,100 per annum

ITEM 6 - ADDITIONAL EXAMPLES

PENSION:

Final Average	Annual Pension Base Plan 35 Years Credited Service	Annual Pension Full Plan 35 Years Credited Service
Earnings	33 Tears erealted service	33 Tears of earted service
\$25,000	\$ 7,000	\$13,125
\$30,000	\$ 8,400	\$15,750
\$40,000	\$11,200	\$21,000
\$45,000	\$12,600	\$23,625
\$50,000	\$14,000	\$26,250
\$60,000	\$16,800	\$31,500

CONTRIBUTIONS:

Annual	Base Plan	Full Plan	
Earnings	Contributions	Contributions	
\$25,000	O	\$ 500	
\$30,000	O	\$ 600	
\$45,000	O	\$ 900	
\$50,000	O	\$1000	
\$60,000	O	\$1200	

ITEM 7 - TERMS AND DEFINITIONS

Eligibility:

Full Time Employees: You must become a member of the plan on the 1st of the month following date of hire.

Part-Time Employees: Under certain conditions part-time employees are also eligible to join the plan.

Normal Retirement Date:

Your Normal Retirement Date is the first day of the month after your 65th birthday. If you turn 65 on the first day of the month, that will be your Normal Retirement Date.

Early Retirement Date:

You can retire any time after age 55 if you have at least 10 years of continuous service.

If you retire early, your pension will be calculated using the Normal Retirement Formula based on your Credited Service and Final Average Earnings to the date of early retirement. The amount is then subject to reduction for early commencement.

For pension earned before January 1, 1998, the reduction for early commencement is 1/2 of 1% for each month (6% per year) between the date your pension starts and your 65th birthday.

For pension earned after January 1, 1998, there will be no reduction for early retirement, if you are age 62 or older.

If you retire before age 62, the pension is reduced by 1/2 of 1% for each month between the date your pension starts and your 62nd birthday.

Retroactive Provision:

If you are age 45 or more, and have 10 or more years of service with the Company at December 31, 1997, the new early retirement provisions will apply to your total pension for service before and after January 1, 1998. In other words, you will be entitled to an unreduced pension for all service if you retire at age 62 or older. If you retire before age 62, the reduction in pension (for service in both the existing plan and the new plan) will be 1/2 of 1% for each month prior to age 62.

Pensionable Earnings:

Pensionable earnings include:

- base salary
- bonus
- overtime earnings, capped at 10% of base salary

Final Average Earnings:

Final Average Earnings are defined as the average of your highest 5 consecutive years of pensionable earnings during the last 10 years before retirement.

RRSP Contribution Room:

Your RRSP contribution limit in each calendar year is 18% of your earned income in the previous year up to a dollar limit less your Pension Adjustment (PA). The Pension Adjustment is the deemed value of the pension benefit earned in the previous year as determined by the Revenue Canada formula and reported each year on your T4. The current formula is your annual pension benefit multiplied by 9 minus \$600. The current RRSP dollar limit is \$13,500.

Credited Service:

Term: April 1, 2021 - March 31, 2024

Credited Service is the total of the years and months during which you were a member of the Base Plan, and, in the case of the Full Plan, the years and months during which you made contributions to the Plan.

BETWEEN

SCHNEIDER CANADA RICHMOND, BRITISH COLUMBIA (Hereinafter referred to as the "Company")

- and -

MoveUP (CANADIAN OFFICE AND PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES UNION

LOCAL 378) (Hereinafter referred to as "the Union")

RE: AIDS AND COMMUNICABLE DISEASES

The Company and the Union agree to apply the following policy regarding AIDS and communicable diseases:

- 1. Ensure that any person diagnosed as having a communicable disease may at their option and the recommendation of their physician, the right to continue to participate in the workforce with all the rights of point no. 2.
- 2. Ensure confidentiality of details of any medical problems except where such confidentiality conflicts with point no. 4.
- 3. Ensure that any person diagnosed as having a communicable disease is entitled to full medical benefits including wage indemnity and long term disability insurance coverage.
- 4. Ensure that all health and safety matters are fully covered and updated as required under public health and safety recommendations.

All affected employees shall continue to enjoy the full rights and benefits of the Collective Agreement.

DAVOE

DDITICII COLUMBIA TILIC

DATEDAT	, brilish columbia, inis	DATOF	, 2016.
SCHNEIDER ELECTRIC CANADA INC.		MoveUP	
"Original Signed"		"Original Signed"	
Lynn Brown, Manager of		Noel Gulbransen, Unio	n
Human Resources		Representative	

2010

DATED AT

BETWEEN

SCHNEIDER CANADA RICHMOND, BRITISH COLUMBIA

(Hereinafter referred to as "the Company")

- and -

MoveUP (CANADIAN OFFICE AND PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES UNION, LOCAL 378) (Hereinafter referred to as "the Union")

(11010111411011104110410415 tillo o

RE: CHRISTMAS PLANT SHUTDOWN

- The Company agrees that the business will be closed for the period between Christmas and New Years.
- 2. For any of the days during the period not covered by the General/Statutory Holidays called for in the Collective Agreement, an employee may use one of the following:
 - i) unused vacation
 - ii) flextime
 - iii) take the day(s) as time off without pay
 - iv) banked overtime
- 3. In the case of office employees, accounting personnel who are required to work during this period will be paid at double time for all hours worked. Remuneration for any days worked during this period of business closure shall be at double time plus regular time except that double time only shall be paid if an employee chooses to schedule a leave of absence without pay on that day as per 2 (iii) above.
- 4. The business will close at the end of the business day on the following dates:

 $\underline{2021}$ Close end of day December $\underline{23}$

Reopen January 4, 2022.

2022 Close end of day December 23.

Reopen January 4, 2023.

2023 Close end of day December 22.

Reopen January 3, 2024.

DATED AT , BRITISH COLUMBIA, THIS DAY OF , 2022.

SCHNEIDER ELECTRIC MoveUP

CANADA INC.

"Original Signed" "Original Signed"

Kimberlea Bennett, Manager of Daniel Storms, Union

Human Resources Representative

"Original Signed" "Original Signed"

Luigi Esposito, Western Sales
Operations Manager
Ivan Temesi, Bargaining
Committee Member

Collective Agreement:

MoveUP (Canadian Office and Professional Employees Union, Local 378) and Schneider Electric Canada Inc.

rofessional Employees Union, Local 378) Page 54

Term: April 1, <u>2021</u> - March 31, <u>2024</u>

BETWEEN

SCHNEIDER CANADA RICHMOND, BRITISH COLUMBIA

(Hereinafter referred to as "the Company")

- and -

MoveUP (CANADIAN OFFICE AND PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES UNION, LOCAL 378)

(Hereinafter referred to as "the Union")

RE: PHASED IN RETIREMENT

An employee who has formally announced their intention to retire may request to work part-time for a maximum of one (1) year. The company has no obligation to agree to this request. If denied, the company will meet with the Union and the employee to outline reason(s) and to explore other options. If accepted, the employee would retain their seniority and if there were a layoff, they would be laid off in accordance with their seniority. The Employer would pay for benefits for the employee. Vacation would be calculated on percentage of hours worked only and not equivalent to a thirty-seven and a half (37 ½) hour week. Short-Term Disability and paid sick days would also be prorated for employees working a reduced work week. Any arrangements must be in writing, signed by the Company, employee and the Union. This agreement can be terminated with two (2) weeks written notice by any Party.

DATED AT	, BRITISH COLUMBIA, THIS	DAY OF	, 2018.
SCHNEIDER ELECTRIC CANADA INC.		MoveUP	
"Original Signed"		"Original Signed"	
Lynn Brown, Manager of		Noel Gulbransen, Unior	1
Human Resources		Representative	
"Original Signed"		"Original Signed"	
Luigi Esposito, Western Sales	S	Ivan Temesi, Bargaining	5
Operations Manager		Committee	_

DATED AT BURNABY, BRITISH COLUMBIA, THIS 3rd DAY OF DECEMBER, 2021.

SCHNEIDER ELECTRIC CANADA INC.

MoveUP

"Original Signed"
Kimberlea Bennett, Manager of **Human Resources**

"Original Signed"

Luigi Esposito, Western Sales Operations Manager

"Original Signed"

Daniel Storms, Union Representative

"Original Signed"

Ivan Temesi, Bargaining Committee

BETWEEN

SCHNEIDER CANADA RICHMOND, BRITISH COLUMBIA

(Hereinafter referred to as "the Company")

- and -

MoveUP (CANADIAN OFFICE AND PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES UNION, LOCAL 378) (Hereinafter referred to as "the Union")

RE: HOME OFFICE FURNITURE BENEFIT

An employee may elect to participate in the Schneider Electric Canada Home Office Furniture Program. Employees participating in the program shall receive the following eligible equipment:

• NEW Home office furniture package (Taxable Benefit) which may include items such as a desk, chair and monitor arm through a designated Schneider Electric Canada Store with a maximum coupon value of one-thousand dollars (\$1000.00).

Home office furniture package options:

Employees qualify for either:

- a) <u>a one-time SE-approved home office furniture package which shall be shipped directly to their home, and can be ordered through the Schneider Electric private store; or </u>
- b) <u>a one-time reimbursement up to a maximum of one-thousand dollars (\$1000.00) for ergonomic home office furniture purchased by March 31, 2022.</u>

Employees are advised to take the recommended Office Ergonomics training in My LearningLink to help them evaluate their own office work environment and how they can reduce ergonomic risk.

Taxable Benefit Considerations:

This home office furniture package is deemed to be a Taxable Benefit (TB), applicable statutory deductions will be processed through payroll within three (3) months of the equipment being delivered to an employee's home.

Per recent guidelines issued by the Canada Revenue Agency (CRA), employees will be exempt from a tax deduction for up to five-hundred (\$500) dollars of the total value of their request for the 2021 tax year or subsequent tax year. If the value of the request is higher than this ta exempt amount, the non-tax-exempt value will be taxed and deducted from an employee's pay accordingly.

and Schneider Electric Canada Inc.